Canadian Environmental Protection Act

Priority Substances List Assessment Report C. C. I. W.

LIBRARY

Mineral Fibres (Man-Made Vitreous Fibres)

Government of Canada Environment Canada Health Canada

Aussi disponible en français sous le titre de : Loi canadienne sur la protection de l'environnement Liste des substances d'intérêt prioritaire Rapport d'évaluation : Fibres minérales (fibres vitreuses de fabrication humaine)

CANADIAN CATALOGUING PUBLICATION DATA

Main entry under title:

Mineral Fibres (Man-Made Vitreous Fibres) (Priority substances list assessment report) Issued also in French under title: Fibres minérales (fibres vitreuses de fabrication humaine). At head of title: Canadian Environmental, Protection Act. Includes bibliographical references. ISBN 0-662-21068-9

Cat. No. En40-215/30E

1. Glass fibers — Environmental aspects. 2. Glass fibers — Toxicity testing. 3. Man-made fibers industry --- Canada - Environmental aspects. I. Canada. Environment Canada. II. Canada. Health Canada.

III. Series

TD196.F52 1993 363.17'91 C94-980037-6

Canada .
Communicat
 Group
 D. LT. J.

Groupe tion Communication Canada Édition Publishing

© Minister of Supply and Services Canada 1993 Canada Communication Group — Publishing Ottawa, Canada K1A 0S9 Cat. No. En40-215/30E ISBN 0-662-21068-9



Printed on recycled paper

Mineral Fibres (Man-Made Vitreous Fibres)

iii

Table of Contents

Syn	opsis	• v
1.0	Introduction	1
2.0	Summary of Information Critical to Assessment of "Toxic"	5
2.1	Identity, Properties, Production and Uses	- 5
2.2	Entry into the Environment	9
2.3	Exposure-related Information	11
	2.3.1 Fate	11
	2.3.2 Concentrations	11
2.4	Toxicokinetics	12
2.5	Effects-related Information	14
	2.5.1 Experimental Animals and In Vitro	14
,	2.5.2 Humans	23
	2.5.3 Ecotoxicology	29
		•
3.0	Assessment of "Toxic" under CEPA	30
3.1	CEPA 11(<i>a</i>): Environment	30
3.2	CEPA 11(b): Environment on Which Human Life Depends	30
3.3	CEPA 11(c): Human Life or Health	30
		,
4.0	Recommendations	37
5.0	References	38

Synopsis

This assessment addresses the subset of mineral fibres known as man-made vitreous fibres (MMVF) for which the database was considered to be sufficient: rock and slag wools, glass wool (excluding glass microfibres), glass microfibres, continuous glass filaments, and aluminosilicate refractory ceramic fibres (RCF). Approximately 250 to 300 kilotonnes of these fibres were produced in Canada in 1991, of which 70% were glass wools, 20% rock and slag wools, 10% continuous glass filament, and less than 1% refractory ceramic fibres. Glass, rock, and slag wools are used mainly for thermal and acoustic insulation, continuous glass filament to reinforce plastics, and refractory ceramic fibres for high-temperature furnace and kiln insulation. Glass microfibres are not known to be produced in Canada, but are probably imported in small amounts in finished products. Releases of man-made vitreous fibres are poorly quantified, but of those that enter the Canadian environment, most are likely emitted into air. Most MMVF are relatively stable and are expected to persist in the ambient environment.

Although MMVF enter the atmosphere in Canada, no data were identified on concentrations in Canadian air, water, sediment, or soil, although some information is available from other countries. Furthermore, no relevant data were found on the effects of MMVF on exposed biota such as terrestrial mammals or birds. Therefore, it is not possible to determine whether Canadian biota are adversely affected by exposure to MMVF.

Airborne MMVF are present as relatively inert solid particles, and, based on limited data from other countries, their concentrations in outdoor air are low, relative to other solid phases. As such, MMVF are not expected to contribute significantly to the formation of ground-level ozone, global warming, or depletion of stratospheric ozone.

Available data on the levels of rock/slag wool to which the general population is exposed are limited. Adverse effects (rock wool only) have been observed in toxicological studies in animal species only at concentrations much greater (by more than 350 times) than the highest concentrations measured in the indoor environment in other countries in living areas during the installation of blown rock wool insulation.

Available data on the levels of glass wool (excluding glass microfibres) to which the general population is exposed are also limited. Only minimal effects (not adverse) have been observed in toxicological studies in animal species at concentrations much greater (i.e., by more than 75 times) than the highest concentrations measured in the indoor environment in other countries in living areas during the installation of glass wool insulation.

v.

Data on the concentrations of glass microfibres to which the general population is exposed in Canada or other countries have not been identified. Since their use in Canada is likely very limited, however, concentrations in the general environment are expected to be very low. Adverse effects have not been observed in limited epidemiological studies of populations exposed to considerably higher concentrations than those likely to be present in the general environment or in animals exposed to much higher concentrations in toxicological studies.

Adverse effects of continuous glass filament have not been observed in epidemiological studies of populations exposed occupationally to considerably higher concentrations than those likely to be present in the general environment (though quantitative data on the latter are lacking). Few respirable fibres are generated in the production and use of continuous filament and therefore it is likely that concentrations in the general environment are extremely small.

On the basis principally of the increased incidence of pulmonary tumours in rats and increases in mesotheliomas in rats and hamsters observed in inhalation bioassays, and supporting data, refractory ceramic fibre has been classified as "probably carcinogenic to humans", i.e., as a substance for which there is believed to be some chance of adverse health effects at any level of exposure. For such substances, estimated exposure is compared to quantitative estimates of cancer potency to characterize risk and provide guidance for further action (i.e., analysis of options to reduce exposure); however, owing to their use principally in high-temperature industrial applications, with the exception possibly of areas in the vicinity of industrial sources for which relevant Canadian data were not identified, exposure of the general population and resulting exposure potency index (EPI) [and hence priority for further action under CEPA] are expected to be very low.

Based on these considerations, it has been concluded that available information is insufficient to determine whether these substances are entering the environment in quantities or under conditions that may be harmful to the environment. It has been concluded that man-made vitreous fibres are not entering the environment in quantities or under conditions that may constitute a danger to the environment on which human life depends. Rock/slag wool, glass wool (excluding glass microfibres), glass microfibres, and continuous glass filament are not entering the environment in quantities or under conditions that may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health. It has been concluded that refractory ceramic fibre may enter the environment in quantities or under conditions that may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health.

1.0 Introduction

The Canadian Environmental Protection Act (CEPA) requires the federal Ministers of the Environment and of Health to prepare and publish a Priority Substances List that identifies substances, including chemicals, groups of chemicals, effluents, and wastes, that may be harmful to the environment or constitute a danger to human health. The Act also requires both Ministers to assess these substances and to determine whether they are "toxic" as interpreted in section 11 of the Act, which states:

"...a substance is toxic if it is entering or may enter the environment in a quantity or concentration or under conditions

(a) having or that may have an immediate or long-term harmful effect on the environment;

(b) constituting or that may constitute a danger to the environment on which human life depends; or

(c) constituting or that may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health."

Substances assessed as "toxic" under section 11 may be placed on Schedule I of the Act. Consideration can then be given to developing regulations, guidelines, or codes of practice to control any aspect of these substances' life cycle, from the research and development stage through manufacture, use, storage, transport, and ultimate disposal.

The mineral fibre "asbestos" is a Toxic Substance that is included on Schedule I of CEPA. In attempting to delineate the scope of this assessment, therefore, a search of on-line databases was conducted for the following other subgroups of "mineral fibres" (the substance specified on the Priority Substances List):

Chemical Abstracts Service (CAS) Registry Number (where applicable)

Wollastonite
Attapulgite
Sepiolite
Erionite
Corundum
Rock wool
Ceramic fibre
Refractory ceramic fibre
Fibrous glass
Mineral wool

Name

13983-17-0	
12174–11–7	
15501-74-3; 18307-28	3-8
66733–21–9	
1302–74–5	

1302-76-7

Based on preliminary assessment of the results of this search, it was determined that sufficient data might be available to permit assessment of "toxic" for man-made vitreous fibres (MMVF) only, including rock/slag and glass wool (excluding microfibres), glass microfibres, continuous glass filament, and refractory ceramic fibre.

The assessment of whether each subgroup of the priority substance MMVF is "toxic", as defined in CEPA, was based on the determination of whether it **enters** or is likely to enter the Canadian environment in a concentration or quantities or under conditions that could lead to **exposure** of humans or other biota at levels that could cause adverse **effects**.

Information on the effects of MMVF on environmental organisms has not been identified. This assessment focuses, therefore, upon possible effects on human health in the general environment and excludes possible irritation of the skin and eyes by MMVF (effects more commonly associated with exposure in the occupational environment).

Information on the physical and chemical properties of MMVF and their fate and concentrations in the environment was obtained from reviews published by the World Health Organization (WHO, 1988; IARC, 1988). Information on concentrations in the environment and effects of exposure on aquatic organisms was also sought by on-line searches of AQUAREF (1970–1992); ASFA (1978–1992); BIOSIS (1969–1992); CAB Abstracts (1972–1992); Dissertation Abstracts (1961–1992); ENVIRO ENERGYLINE PLUS (1971–1992); Life Sciences Collection (1978–1992); MICROLOG (1980–1992); NTIS (1964–1992); Pollution Abstracts (1970–1992); Water Resources Abstracts (1968–1992); WATERNET (1971–1992); and Zoological Record (1978–1992). In addition, representatives of manufacturing industries, including S. Lethbridge (Owens-Corning Fiberglas Canada Inc.) and G. Bates (Manville Canada Inc.) and officials of Ministries of the Environment in Ontario, Alberta, and British Columbia were contacted concerning releases and concentrations of MMVF in Canada. Information in these areas obtained after June 1993 was not considered in this review.

The assessment of whether MMVF are "toxic" to human health under CEPA is based principally upon documentation prepared by staff of Health Canada (HC) for the International Programme on Chemical Safety (IPCS). Between 1985 and 1987, original data relevant to the assessment of risks to health associated with exposure to MMVF were reviewed by staff of HC in the preparation of a draft IPCS Environmental Health Criteria (EHC) document. This information was further updated in review articles prepared by staff of HC (Meek, 1991a, 1991b). The current assessment has been updated and expanded to emphasize recent data and those most relevant to the assessment of the risks associated with exposure of the population to MMVF in the general environment in Canada. In preparation of the WHO-IPCS document and the more recent review articles, a wide range of scientific databases was searched: additional information was identified during peer review of the draft EHC by IPCS focal points and a task group of experts, which met in September 1987. More recently, in November 1991, to identify toxicological data relevant to the assessment of effects upon human health, searches were conducted on the following on-line databases: Hazardous Substances Data Bank (HSDB, U.S. National Library of Medicine); Registry of Toxic Effects of Chemical Substances (RTECS, U.S. National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health); TOXLINE (1981/to present; U.S. National Library of Medicine); the TOXLINE backfile (1965 to 1980); TOXLIT (1981 to the present, U.S. National Library of Medicine); and MULTILIS (on-line catalog of Health Protection Branch libraries). Information published in the period since these searches were conducted was identified through a Selective Dissemination of Information (SDI) profile. Additional relevant information was obtained from A.R. Wells, Fiberglas Canada, the Thermal Insulation Manufacturers Association (TIMA), the Refractory Ceramic Fiber Coalition, and J.M. Hughes, Tulane University School of Medicine. Data relevant to assessment of whether MMVF are "toxic" to human health obtained after the period of external peer review (i.e., May 1993) were not considered for inclusion.

To identify data relevant to the estimation of exposure of the general population to MMVF, searches were conducted on the following on-line databases: Environmental Bibliography (1973 to present, Environmental Studies Institute, California); ENVIROLINE (1971 to present, R.R. Bowker, New York); Pollution Abstracts (1970 to present, Cambridge Scientific Abstracts, Maryland); ELIAS (Environment Canada's Departmental Library network and collection from Fisheries and Oceans Canada); and CISTIMON (monographs catalog of Canada Institute for Scientific and Technical Information). Information on exposure is also included in some of the previously mentioned sources, especially HSDB, TOXLINE, and MULTILIS.

Although review articles were consulted where considered appropriate, all original studies that form the basis for the determination of "toxic" under CEPA have been critically evaluated by staff of Environment Canada (effects on the environment) and Health Canada (effects on human health). The following officials contributed to the preparation of this report:

P. Doyle (Environment Canada)
G. Long (Health Canada)
M.E. Meek (Health Canada)
L. Shutt (Environment Canada)

As part of the review and approvals process established by Environment Canada, technical information relating to the assessment of effects to the environment was reviewed by W.J. Breitsman (Refractory Ceramic Fibre Coalition), A. Bowick

(Thermal Insulation Association of Canada), D. Friesen (Canadian Association of Man-Made Vitreous Fibre Manufacturers), S. Lethbridge (Owens-Corning Fiberglas Canada Inc.), G. Bates (Manville Canada Inc.), and J. Breed (Morgan Crucible Canada Inc.). Following circulation and external peer review of the draft health-related sections by Drs. P. Enterline and G. Marsh (University of Pittsburgh), Dr. A. Wells (Fiberglas Canada; Supporting Documentation only), Dr. D. Bernstein (consultant, Geneva, Switzerland), Dr. T. Hesterberg (Schuller International; Supporting Documentation only), Dr. V. Vu (Office of Prevention, Pesticides and Toxic Substances, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency), and Dr. R. Mast (Dow Corning Corporation, Michigan; Supporting Documentation only), they were approved by the Standards and Guidelines Rulings Committee of the Bureau of Chemical Hazards of Health Canada. The final Assessment Report was reviewed and approved by the Environment Canada/Health Canada CEPA Management Committee.

In this report, a synopsis that will appear in the *Canada Gazette* is presented. Section 2 is an extended summary of the technical information critical to the assessment. The assessment of whether MMVF are "toxic" under CEPA is presented in Section 3. Supporting Documentation, in which the technical information is presented in greater detail, has also been prepared.

Copies of this Assessment Report and the unpublished Supporting Documentation are available upon request from the:

Environmental Health Centre Health Canada Room 104 Tunney's Pasture Ottawa, Ontario, Canada K1A 0L2 Commercial Chemicals Branch Environment Canada 14th Floor Place Vincent Massey 351 Saint-Joseph Boulevard Hull, Quebec, Canada K1A 0H3

2.0 Summary of Information Critical to Assessment of "Toxic"

2.1 Identity, Properties, Production and Uses

ł

Table 1

In this report a "fibre" is considered to be an elongated particle with a length/width or aspect ratio of at least 3:1. Several types of manufactured inorganic fibres are distinguished based upon their use, physical properties, and chemical composition (TIMA, 1991). Some synonyms and trade names for MMVF considered in this report (insulation "wools", i.e., glass, rock and slag wools; special-purpose fibres, i.e., glass microfibres; textile fibres, i.e., continuous glass filaments; and aluminosilicate refractory ceramic fibres) are presented in Table 1.

Category	Synonym/Trade Name						
Glass Wool	TEL						
	fibreglass insulation						
	Fiberglas® (trade name)						
	mineral wool (in Europe and Asia)						
Rock Wool	Rockwool [®] (trade name)						
	basalt wool						
	mineral wool						
Slag Wool	mineral wool						
Refractory Ceramic Fibres	refractory fibres						
	ceramic fibres (some types only)						
	Fiberfrax [®] bulk (trade name)						
	Cerwool						
	Kaowool						
Glass Microfibres	Micro-Fiber [®] (trade name)						
	fine fibres						
	ultrafine fibres						
	AAAA diameter fibres						
	AAA diameter fibres						
	AA diameter fibres						
	A diameter fibres						
	B diameter fibres						

Some Synonyms and Trade Names for Man-made Vitreous Fibre Products^a

a. Principal sources: IARC (1988); WHO (1988).

Data on physical and chemical properties of MMVF are presented in Table 2. By definition, MMVF have an amorphous structure, i.e., their constituent atoms are not arranged in a regular lattice as in crystalline materials. Diameters of fibres in MMVF products vary depending upon their method of production. Average diameters are 3 to 10 μ m for glass wool, 2 to 6 μ m for rock and slag wools, 3 to 25 μ m for textile fibres, 0.2 to 4 μ m for special purpose fibres, and 1.2 to 3.5 μ m for refractory ceramic fibres (RCF) [WHO, 1988; TIMA, 1991]. The variability of fibre diameters, measured as the coefficient of variation, can range from less than 10% for textile fibres to 50% or more for insulation wools (TIMA, 1991). Consequently, a significant proportion of fibres in insulation wool, as well as RCF and special-purpose fibre products, can have diameters of less than 3 μ m (the upper limit for respirability). Most fibres in textile products, however, have diameters of more than 3 μ m. Because of the processes used in their production, rock and slag wool, and refractory ceramic fibre products can contain large quantities (20 to 60% by weight) of rounded particulate material ("shot"), with diameters of 60 μ m or more (Miller, 1982; TIMA, 1991).

Properties	Continuous Glass Filament	Glass Wool	Rock and Slag Wool	Refractory Ceramic Fibres	Glass Microfibres	
Typical diameters ^b (μm)	3–25	3–10	2–6	1.2–3.5°	0.2–4	
Length ^d (cm)	continuous	most > 3	-	_	_	
Softening point (°C) ^e	680–860	650–700	_	1 740–1 800	650-850	
Non-fibre particulate or shot (weight %)	none	traces	20–50	40–60	none	
Time for total fibre dissolution ^f (years)	_	0.4	1.2–2.0	4.9–5.0	1.0-6.5	

Table 2 Physical and Chemical Properties of Some Man-made Vitreous Fibres^a

- No data available.

a. Data obtained from TIMA (1991), unless noted otherwise.

b. Average length-weighted values, except median length-weighted value for refractory ceramic fibres.

c Data from WHO (1988).

d. Values represent fibre lengths in commercial products and not ambient air.

e. Defined as the temperature at which viscosity of the fibres reaches $10^{7.6}$ poise.

f. Data from Scholze and Conradt (1987); measured *in vitro* based on loss of silicon from fibres of 1 μ m diameter in flow-through experiments using simulated extracellular fluid (modified Gamble's solution) at a temperature of 37°C.

12.22

Data on the length of fibres in MMVF products are limited. Textile fibres are produced in continuous strands and it has been reported that most fibres taken from glass insulation wools were several centimetres long (TIMA, 1991). Because of their amorphous character, during handling (e.g., installation of insulation wools) MMVF tend to fracture across their length and become shorter (TIMA, 1991).

Many glass microfibres have been assigned a/code used by the Manville Corporation (formerly Johns-Manville, or J-M). These JM codes refer only to the size of the fibres, particularly the diameter, and not to glass composition. Some products with a particular JM code have been manufactured from only one glass composition, while others have been made from several different compositions (TIMA, 1991).

SiO₂ is the principal constituent (comprising 40 to 70%) of most MMVF (TIMA, 1991). Lesser amounts of "intermediate oxides" (or stabilizers), such as Al_2O_3 , TiO₂, and ZrO₂ and "modifiers" (or fluxes) such as MgO, Li₂O, BaO, CaO, Na₂O and K₂O, are also present. Compositions can vary considerably, depending in part upon the characteristics required in the final product. Stabilizers increase the chemical and heat resistance of fibres, whereas "modifiers" decrease fibre durability (TIMA, 1991). Glass wools and most special-purpose fibres contain relatively small amounts of stabilizers (0 to 7%; mostly Al_2O_3), and large quantities of fluxes (18 to 42%; mostly Na₂O and CaO). Refractory ceramic fibres, on the other hand, contain large amounts of stabilizers (45 to 55%; mostly Al_2O_3), but very little flux (<1%).

MMVF are relatively stable in distilled water at 20°C (Forster, 1984), but dissolve in acidic or basic solutions (e.g., 2 N HCl, 2 N NaOH), and biological fluids (Spurny *et al.*, 1983). Because of their amorphous structure, dissolution rates for MMVF are typically 2 to 4 orders of magnitude greater than those for natural crystalline fibres such as asbestos (Scholze and Conradt, 1987; Law *et al.*, 1990).

Scholze and Conradt (1987) estimated that the time required for glass, rock and slag wools with diameters of 1 μ m to dissolve completely in *in vitro* tests in simulated extracelluar fluid (modified Gamble's solution) at 37°C was 0.4 and 1.2 to 2.0 years, respectively (Table 2). Lifetimes for refractory fibres were predicted to be 4.9 to 5.0 years; those for special-purpose fibres were typically less than 2 years, although the estimated lifetime for one variety (E-glass containing 14.1% Al₂O₃) was 6.5 years. These data are generally consistent with results of earlier *in vitro* tests conducted by Forster (1984), Klingholz and Steinkopf (1984), and Leineweber (1984). Results of *in vitro* tests reported recently by Potter and Mattson (1991) indicate, however, that lifetimes of glass wool fibres with diameters of 1 μ m can be as short as 0.04 years. Because of their larger surface area, fine fibres tend to dissolve more quickly than coarser ones of the same composition (Spurny *et al.*, 1983; Scholze and Conradt, 1987). According to Scholze (1988) other factors that can affect the durability of fibres include their rate of cooling during formation, conditions and duration of storing, and the presence of binders or other coatings.

Binders are applied to the surface of most MMVF to hold fibres together; oils are used for dust suppression (WHO, 1988). Textile fibres may contain a sizing agent for lubrication. According to TIMA (1991), binders currently used are based mainly on phenol formaldehyde resins. During curing at elevated temperatures, binders are converted to an insoluble polymer containing very little formaldehyde. The binder content of insulation wool products is normally less than 5% by weight (IARC, 1988), but can be as high as 10% (TIMA, 1991).

For analysis, fibres are collected from ambient air on filters that are normally mounted in holders located in the breathing zones of potentially exposed subjects (WHO/EURO, 1985; Chatfield, 1983). Fibres can be separated from biological tissues by digestion or by ashing (Davies *et al.*, 1986); however, substantial losses of MMVF can occur during both storage (Law *et al.*, 1991) and digestion (Johnson *et al.*, 1984a) of tissues.

Concentrations of airborne MMVF can be measured on a total-mass basis, by comparing weight of filters before and after sampling; however, MMVF in ambient air are normally identified and counted using phase contrast optical microscopy (PCOM), scanning electron microscopy (SEM) or transmission electron microscopy (TEM) [Chatfield, 1983; WHO/EURO, 1985; IARC, 1988].

Limits of visibility that have been reported to be achievable in routine operation are 0.25 μ m (WHO, 1988) to 1.6 μ m (Balzer *et al.*, 1971) for PCOM, 0.05 μ m (WHO, 1988) to 0.2 μ m (TIMA, 1992) for SEM, and 0.005 μ m (WHO, 1988; TIMA, 1992) for TEM. Application of PCOM is limited by its relatively low resolution and its consequent inability to detect fine (i.e., small-diameter) fibres (IARC, 1988). Interpretation of results of TEM analysis is complicated by lack of standardized sample preparation procedures, which can result in very large differences in results reported by different laboratories (Chatfield, 1983; Toft and Meek, 1986; WHO, 1988).

MMVF are produced from liquid melts at temperatures of 1 000 to 1 500°C (WHO, 1988). Glass filaments and glass wools can be produced from scrap glass or mixtures of raw materials such as sand, soda ash, borax, dolomite, and limestone (Ohberg, 1987; IARC, 1988). Rock wool plants use basalt, as well as limestone, clay, and feldspar, as raw materials (TIMA, 1991). Mine tailings are the source material for some slag wools produced in Canada (Camford Information Services Inc., 1993b). RCF are generally made by melting kaolin clay or a 50:50 mixture of Al₂O₃ and SiO₂,

but other oxides such as ZrO₂ are sometimes added to change the fibre properties. Fibres are typically made by rapid cooling of molten materials (to prevent crystallization) and one of the following fibre-forming processes: mechanical drawing (textile fibres only); flame attenuation; blowing; wheel centrifuging; rotary spinning; or the Downey (rotary disk) process (Ohberg, 1987; TIMA, 1991; Young, 1991).

In 1991 there were 14 Canadian plants producing insulation wools (glass, rock, and slag), one producing textile fibres (continuous glass filament), and one producing RCF (Camford Information Services Inc., 1993a, 1993b, 1993c, 1993d). Total production of MMVF in Canada in 1991 was estimated to be between 250 and 300 kilotonnes, down from a maximum of about 400 kilotonnes in the late 1980s (Camford Information Services Inc., 1993a,1993b, 1993c, 1993d). Glass wool accounted for about 70% of MMVF production in 1991, rock and slag wool 20%, textile (continuous filament) fibres 10%, and RCF less than 1%. Since there is little stockpiling of MMVF in Canada, and since cross-border trade is estimated to be either small or approximately offsetting (Camford Information Services Inc., 1993a, 1993b, 1993c, 1993d; TIMA, 1992), amounts of MMVF used annually in Canada are generally similar to those produced. Although glass microfibres are not known to be produced domestically, they are likely imported in small amounts in finished products such as high-efficiency filters.

According to Camford Information Services Inc. (1993c), nearly 90% of textile fibres (continuous glass filament) consumed in Canada are used to produce fibreglassreinforced plastic composites. Continuous filament can also be used to reinforce cement, automotive tires, and roofing materials, and can be woven into protective apparel and industrial fabrics (Roberts, 1982; TIMA, 1991). Glass, rock, and slag wools are used mostly for thermal insulation. About 15% of the rock and slag wool produced in Canada is used for acoustic ceiling tile manufacturing (Camford Information Services Inc., 1993b). Because of their thermal resistance (Table 2), refractory ceramic fibres are used mainly for high-temperature furnace and kiln insulation, but other high-temperature applications include insulation for catalytic converters in automobiles, filtration, and gaskets and seals for expansion joints (WHO, 1988; IARC, 1988; TIMA, 1991). Glass microfibres are used in battery-separator media, for high-efficiency filtration, and as thermal and acoustical insulation in aircraft and space vehicles (TIMA, 1991).

2.2 Entry into the Environment

No information was identified on releases of MMVF in Canada, and data elsewhere were limited to emissions in stack gases from facilities manufacturing insulation wool and refractory ceramic fibres. MMVF are also released to ambient air during product handling, use (Marconi *et al.*, 1987), and disposal (TIMA, 1992), but no quantitative estimates of emissions resulting from these activities are available. Discharges in

liquid effluent from manufacturing plants are expected to be small because process waters exposed to fibres are typically recycled (Lethbridge, 1993; Folkard, 1993; Van Asseldonk, 1993; Eckert, 1993).

Concentrations of "respirable" fibres (length > 5 μ m, diameter < 3 μ m, length/width ratio $\geq 5/1$) of up to 2.7 fibres/mL were determined recently by phase contrast optical microscopy in stack gases at several older glass, rock, and slag wool plants in the United States (TIMA/MIMA, 1990; Switala, 1993a, 1993b). Concentrations of total fibres in stack gases measured in 1991 using transmission electron microscopy at 4 RCF production plants and 3 RCF processing facilities ranged up to 14.1 fibres/mL (TIMA, 1992). Although higher concentrations (up to 850 fibres/mL) were reported at a fifth RCF manufacturing plant, emission-control systems at this facility have recently been upgraded (Maxim, 1993). Much lower concentrations of total fibres (up to 0.046 fibres/mL; measured by scanning electron microscopy) were reported by Tiesler (1983) in emissions from glass and rock/slag wool manufacturing plants in the Federal Republic of Germany in the late 1970s.

Tiesler (1983) estimated that an average of 0.0056 kg of fibres of all sizes, and 0.00025 kg of "respirable" fibres (length > 10 μ m, diameter < 1 μ m; measured by scanning electron microscopy), were released per tonne of insulation wool produced in Germany in the late 1970s. Limited data on emissions of glass fibres per unit weight manufactured in the United States indicated that about 0.00015 g of "respirable" (length > 5 μ m, diameter < 3 μ m, length/width ratio \geq 5/1; measured by phase contrast optical microscopy) fibres are released per tonne of glass wool produced (Switala, 1993a). Based upon estimates of amounts of insulation wools manufactured in Canada, and an average emission factor of 0.0002 kg "respirable" fibres/tonne of wool produced (Tiesler, 1983; Switala, 1993a), emissions of "respirable" fibres in 1991 from Canadian glass and rock/slag wool plants were calculated to be 36 to 40 kg and 10 to 12 kg, respectively.

An average amount of approximately 0.018 kg of fibres of all sizes (measured by transmission electron microscopy) was released in stack gases per tonne of RCF manufactured in the United States in 1990 (TIMA, 1992). Based on the 500 to 2 000 tonnes of RCF produced in Canada in 1991 (Camford Information Services Inc., 1993d), it was estimated that 2 to 36 kg of fibres of all sizes were released from the one RCF manufacturing plant in Canada in 1991. No data were identified that would permit quantification of atmospheric releases from the one textile fibre (continuous filament) manufacturing plant operating in Canada.

2.3 Exposure-related Information

2.3.1 Fate

There is very little empirical information on the environmental fate of MMVF; however, based on their physical and chemical properties, most MMVF are expected to be relatively stable and to persist in the ambient environment.

After release in stack gases or during product handling, most MMVF are likely removed from air by gravitational settling. Finer, smaller-diameter particles will remain airborne longer, and be carried further from the source (Marconi *et al.*, 1987).

Gravitational settling and dissolution are expected to be the principal mechanisms of removal of MMVF from water (WHO, 1988). Dissolution will be faster in acidic than in neutral water, and the finest and least chemically resistant MMVF will be most affected. Settling fibres will accumulate in bottom sediment. Because of their amorphous structure, abrasion of MMVF during transport in air or water will normally result in breakage into successively shorter fragments (TIMA, 1991).

2.3.2 Concentrations

Identified data on concentrations of MMVF in environmental media are limited to several studies of outdoor and indoor air in Europe and the United States. Glass fibres have also been detected (but not quantified) in municipal-sewage sludge from 5 large cities in the United States (Bishop *et al.*, 1985).

In the identified studies of concentrations of MMVF in ambient air (Balzer *et al.*, 1971; Balzer, 1976; Hohr, 1985; Gaudichet *et al.*, 1989), the methods of sampling and analysis have varied considerably. Concentrations of glass fibres determined by analytical transmission electron microscopy ranged from 4×10^{-5} fibres/mL at one rural location to 1.7×10^{-3} fibres/mL in 1 out of 3 cities in the Federal Republic of Germany (Hohr, 1985). These levels were greater than concentrations measured by polarizing light microscopy at outdoor locations in Paris (2 to 4 fibres/m³; 2×10^{-6} to 4×10^{-6} fibres/mL) [Gaudichet *et al.*, 1989] and near a large glass wool insulation plant in Newark, Ohio on 7 consecutive days in both June and December 1988 (generally less than 2×10^{-5} fibres/mL; maximum 1.4×10^{-4} fibres/mL) [Switala, 1993a, 1993b). Data from an earlier study in the San Francisco Bay area indicated that MMVF comprise less than 1% of the total mass of suspended particulate material in ambient air (Balzar *et al.*, 1971). Hohr (1985) estimated that glass fibres comprised only 0.3 to 5.0% of the total inorganic fibre content (measured by transmission electron microscopy) of outdoor air in Germany.

Transmission electron microscopy was also used to measure concentrations of RCF fibres of all sizes in ambient air near the boundaries of several manufacturing and processing plants, and a sanitary landfill operation in the United States in 1991 (TIMA, 1992). Arithmetic mean concentrations of RCF (based on 8 to 20 samples) ranged from 0.0013 to 0.0150 fibres/mL. The highest individual value reported was 0.0479 fibres/mL, measured near a manufacturing plant. Diameters of measured fibres were typically ≤ 0.5 , µm (all were < 3 µm); lengths were typically about 10 µm (maximum was 75 µm).

In indoor air in 17 homes in the United Kingdom, airborne concentrations of fibres determined by transmission electron microscopy in living areas during disturbance of, or insulation with, MMVF-containing materials of various types were generally less than 0.01 fibres/mL, but ranged up to 0.04 fibres/mL on 2 occasions — when blown rock wool insulation was used to insulate a loft, and when one brand of glass fibre blanket insulation was being laid (Jaffrey *et al.*, 1989). Concentrations of airborne fibres determined by transmission electron microscopy in the living areas of 8 homes in the Netherlands during insulation with blown glass or rock wool were 50×10^{-3} to 400×10^{-3} fibres/mL. Levels of respirable fibres determined by phase contrast optical microscopy were 5×10^{-3} to 25×10^{-3} fibres/mL, with peaks up to 65×10^{-3} fibres/mL (van der Wal *et al.*, 1987). Concentrations greater than those in ambient air were still present the following day in some of the homes.

At 79 locations in Paris in buildings with sprayed MMVF-containing insulation, surfacing materials, or wall panels, mean concentrations of respirable fibres determined by phase contrast optical microscopy ranged from 63 to 225 fibres/m³ $(63 \times 10^{-6} \text{ to } 225 \times 10^{-6} \text{ fibres/mL})$ [Gaudichet *et al.*, 1989]. In several studies conducted in Denmark, mean concentrations of respirable fibres in the air of randomly sampled buildings with various types of MMVF-containing materials determined by phase contrast optical microscopy ranged from 0.04×10^{-3} fibres/mL to 0.25×10^{-3} fibres/mL (Rindel *et al.*, 1987; Nielsen, 1987; Schneider and Lundqvist, 1986; Schneider, 1986). Schneider *et al.* (1990) measured dusts in representative public buildings and reported average concentrations of respirable MMVF ranging from 17 to 210 fibres/m³.

2.4 Toxicokinetics

Factors that determine the deposition, retention, and clearance of respirable fibres in biological systems have been considered recently by a WHO-IPCS Task Group (WHO, 1993). The potential respiratory health effects of fibrous aerosols are a function of the internal dose to the target tissue, which is determined by airborne concentrations,

pattern and amount of exposure, fibre shape, diameter, length and electrostatic charge (all of which affect lung deposition and clearance), and biopersistence, which is a function largely of physical and chemical properties of the fibres¹.

Because much of the data on effects of MMVF has been obtained in studies in rodents, it is important to consider differences between rats and humans in the deposition of fibrous aerosols. The relative distribution between the tracheobronchial and pulmonary regions of the lung in rodents follows a pattern similar to human regional deposition during nose breathing for insoluble particles with mass median aerodynamic diameter² of less than 3 μ m; however, while the deposition efficiencies of particles of 5 μ m aerodynamic diameter or greater may be significant in humans, they will be extremely small in rodents. It is important, therefore, that a high proportion of fibres be respirable for the rodent in inhalation studies with rodents.

In the nasopharyngeal and tracheobronchial regions, fibres are generally cleared fairly rapidly via mucociliary clearance, whereas fibres deposited in the alveolar space appear to be cleared more slowly, primarily by phagocytosis and to a lesser extent via translocation and, possibly, by dissolution. Translocation refers to the movement of the intact fibre after initial deposition at foci in the alveolar ducts, and on the ciliated epithelium at the terminal bronchioles. These fibres may be translocated via ciliated mucous movement up the bronchial tree and removed from the lung or may be moved through the epithelium with subsequent migration to interstitial storage sites or along lymphatic drainage pathways or transport to pleural regions. Fibres short enough to be fully ingested are thought to be removed mainly by phagocytosis by macrophages, whereas longer fibres may be partly cleared at a slower rate, either by translocation to interstitial sites, breakage, or dissolution. A higher proportion of longer fibres is, therefore, retained in the lung. Indeed, negative results in positive controls exposed to various forms of asbestos in early inhalation bioassays for MMVF may have been attributable to the majority of fibres being less than 5 μ m in length.

2. The ratio of fibre diameter to aerodynamic diameter is approximately 1:3.

^{1.} The term biopersistence refers to the ability of a fibre to stay in the biological environment where it was introduced. The term is of particular use in inhalation and intratracheal installation studies, because a large percentage of the fibres that reach the lung are removed by pulmonary clearance and relatively few are retained (persist). The length of time that fibres persist in the tissue is also a function of their durability, which is directly related to their chemical composition and physical characteristics. The term solubility, as used here, relates to the behaviour of fibres in various fluids. In general, the term solubility is more appropriate for use in *in vitro* than in *in vivo* studies, because, in tissue, the degradation of fibres is a function of phenomena other than just their solubility. While the concept of biopersistence is important, quantitative procedures for evaluation of this parameter have not been established.

Dissolution of inhaled MMVF depends both on chemical composition and fibre length. The results of studies of biopersistence in lung tissue *in vivo*, and solubility in physiological fluids *in vitro*, have varied widely for different MMVF and within each of the types of MMVF. (Additional discussion of the solubility of MMVF is included in Section 2.1.) It is difficult, therefore, to draw overall conclusions concerning the persistence of the various types of MMVF in biological tissues, although in *in vivo* studies, the order of biopersistence has generally been refractory ceramic fibre > rock wool > slag wool > glass fibres (Johnson *et al.*, 1984b; Morgan and Holmes, 1984a, 1984b; Hammad, 1984; Bellmann *et al.*, 1987). Results of recent studies indicate that biological response may correlate well with biopersistence in the lung (McClellan *et al.*, 1992).

2.5 Effects-related Information

2.5.1 Experimental Animals and In Vitro

The toxicological studies considered most relevant to this assessment are those in which animals have been exposed by inhalation and for which there has been adequate and well-documented exposure of the lungs to fibres to which humans may be exposed, in animals observed for sufficient periods; these studies are emphasized in the following sections. Results of studies in which fibrous materials have been administered intratracheally (by passing natural defence mechanisms of the lung), or through introduction into body cavities, and *in vitro* investigations, are considered primarily as supporting data (for additional discussion, see Supporting Documentation).

Fibrogenicity

With the exception of one study in which interstitial fibrosis was observed in the lungs of rats exposed to ceramic fibre (Davis *et al.*, 1984), in the majority of the early inhalation studies in animal species there has been little or no evidence of fibrosis of the lungs in a range of animal species exposed to various types of MMVF at concentrations up to 100 mg/m³ for periods ranging from 2 days to 24 months (McConnell *et al.*, 1984; Wagner *et al.*, 1984; Smith *et al.*, 1984; Goldstein *et al.*, 1984; Mitchell *et al.*, 1986; Muhle *et al.*, 1987; Smith *et al.*, 1987; Morisset *et al.*, 1979; Morrison *et al.*, 1981; Lee *et al.*, 1981; Johnson and Wagner, 1980; Gross *et al.*, 1970; Miller, 1980; Pickrell *et al.*, 1983). In most studies, the tissue response was confined to accumulation of pulmonary macrophages, many of which contained the fibres. In all cases, the severity of the tissue reaction was much less than that in animals exposed to equal masses (but higher airborne-fibre concentrations) of chrysotile or crocidolite asbestos.

In the more recently conducted TIMA multi-dose studies, in which well-characterized size selected fibres were delivered directly to the breathing zone of the animals, after 3 months of exposure to 3, 16, or 30 mg/m^3 rock wool³ there was a dose-dependent increase in cellularity and fibrosis in 1 of 6 rats in the high-dose group; progression was minimal at 6 months, with fibrosis being present in 2 of the 6 animals in the high-dose group (Bunn *et al.*, 1993; TIMA, 1993). There was no progression at 12 months; however, after 18 and 24 months of exposure, there was minimal fibrosis in the lungs of animals in the mid- and high-dose groups. Fibre concentrations in the positive control group and lung-tissue fibre burdens in any of the exposed groups were not reported. Fibrosis has also been reported in a limited study in which hamsters were exposed intratracheally to "rock wool used as a spraying material in insulation" (Adachi *et al.*, 1991).

After 3 months of exposure to slag wool³, there was a dose-dependent increase in cellularity that progressed minimally at 6 months at the 2 higher doses and for which there was little change at 12, 18, and 24 months (Bunn *et al.*, 1993; TIMA, 1993). In comparison, irreversible fibrotic changes were observed as early as 3 months in the crocidolite-exposed positive controls. Fibre concentrations in the positive control group and lung tissue fibre burdens in any of the exposed groups were not reported.

In rats exposed to fibres of glass wool (Manville 901) or CertainTeed B size selected to be largely rat respirable processed from commercial insulation, there was minimal non-neoplastic pulmonary response. After 3 months of exposure, there was a dose-dependent increase in reversible cellularity in the mid- and high-dose groups with minimal progression at 6 and 24 months. There was some indication of regression of the cellular changes between termination of exposure (24 months) and the terminal sacrifice; this reversibility was more apparent in animals in a recovery protocol that were exposed to 30 mg/m³ (equivalent to the high-dose in the multi-dose protocol) of fibrous glass for 52 weeks and held without further exposure for 52 weeks (Hesterberg *et al.*, 1993; Bunn *et al.*, 1993). In animals exposed to the 2 forms of glass wool, the lung-fibre burden ranged from 0.24×10^5 in the low-dose group to 5.03×10^5 fibres/mg (dry lung weight) in the high-dose group. The lung-fibre burden in chrysotile-exposed controls was 28.1×10^5 fibres/mg dry lung.

In most intratracheal studies conducted to date (Pott *et al.*, 1984a, 1987; Feron *et al.*, 1985) but not all (Pickrell *et al.*, 1983; Wright and Kuschner, 1977; Smith *et al.*, 1987; Renne *et al.*, 1985), glass wool and glass microfibres have not induced fibrosis.

In the TIMA studies, groups of rats were also exposed to 4 different types of RCF (kaolin, zirconia, high purity kaolin, and after service, a kaolin-based ceramic fibre containing 27% crystalline silica that had been previously exposed to high

^{3.} Final results for 24-month sacrifices available only.

temperature); hamsters were exposed to kaolin RCF fibres. There was pulmonary fibrosis in both the hamsters and rats exposed to all varieties of RCF beginning at 9 months. In an additional multi-dose study in rats with kaolin RCF fibres (Mast *et al.*, 1993; Bunn *et al.*, 1993), though there was a dose-dependent increase in cellularity only at 3 months, this had progressed to minimal fibrosis at 6 months in the high-dose group. At 12 and 18 months, animals in both the mid- and high-dose groups had fibrosis, with additional progression at 24 months. Lung burdens were increased in a dose-related manner, and after 24 months ranged from 6 to 28×10^4 fibres/mg dry lung. Based on pooling of these data with the results from the single-dose study in which rats were exposed to 30 mg/m³, there was a clear relationship between dose and fibrotic lung disease in rats with no fibrosis at the low dose (3 mg/m³) and fibrosis at the mid and high doses (9, 16, and 30 mg/m³).

One month following intratracheal administration of "Fiberfrax" (an aluminum silicate RCF) to rats, there were significant granulomatous reactions and early fibrosis. The degree of pulmonary reactivity for this material was considered to be less than that for UICC chrysotile B but greater than that for short chrysotile (Lemaire *et al.*, 1989).

Carcinogenicity

Rock Wool

In inhalation studies reported to date, investigations of the carcinogenicity of rock wool have been limited to earlier separate investigations in 2 strains of rats exposed to single concentrations (Le Bouffant *et al.*, 1987; Wagner *et al.*, 1984); preliminary results⁴ are also available for the more recent multiple-dose study in rats, conducted by TIMA (Bunn *et al.*, 1993; TIMA, 1993).

Significant increases in pulmonary tumour incidence were not observed in the earlier studies conducted by Le Bouffant *et al.* (1987) and Wagner *et al.* (1984). In the more recent TIMA studies, Fischer 344 rats were exposed to 3 concentrations of rock wool for 2 years (Bunn *et al.*, 1993; TIMA, 1993). The incidence⁵ of pulmonary tumours at 24 months (all adenomas) was 1/45, 0/42, and 3/45, in animals exposed to 3 mg/m³, 16 mg/m³, and 30 mg/m³, respectively, compared to 2/44 in animals exposed to filtered air. There were, however, few tumours in the positive control group exposed to 10 mg/m³ of crocidolite at 24 months⁵ (2/31: 1 adenoma, 1 carcinoma). Fibre concentrations in the positive control group and lung-tissue fibre burdens in any of the exposed groups were not reported.

4. Final results for 24-month sacrifices and preliminary results only for terminal sacrifice.

5. Based on preliminary results from the terminal sacrifice, tumor incidence was 3 pulmonary adenomas in 128 air exposed controls, 4 pulmonary adenomas in 119 animals in the low-dose group, 3 pulmonary adenomas and 1 carcinoma in 119 animals in the mid-dose group, and 5 pulmonary adenomas in 118 animals in the high-dose group. In 103 crocidolite-exposed controls (exposed for 44 weeks), there were 11 pulmonary adenomas, 8 carcinomas and 1 mesothelioma (Kamstrup, 1993).

There were no lung tumors in Syrian hamsters receiving 2 mg "rock wool used as spraying material in construction" intratracheally, once per week for 5 weeks and examined at 2 years in a limited study; however, the mean diameter of the administered fibres was very large (6.13 μ m) [Adachi *et al.*, 1991]. Increases in tumour incidence have been observed following intrapleural or intraperitoneal administration of rock wool (Wagner *et al.*, 1984; Maltoni and Minardi, 1989; Pott *et al.*, 1984b, 1987).

Slag Wool

For slag wool, there has been one long-term inhalation single-dose study in both rats and hamsters (Smith *et al.*, 1987), and, more recently, a multiple-dose study in rats conducted by TIMA, for which only preliminary results are available⁴ (TIMA, 1993; Bunn *et al.*, 1993).

There were no increases in pulmonary tumors in Osborne-Mendel rats or Syrian hamsters in the earlier study reported by Smith *et al.* (1987); notably, however, there were few or no tumours in the positive control groups exposed to crocidolite, for which 95% of the fibres were $\leq 5 \ \mu m$ in length.

In the TIMA studies, in Fischer 344 rats exposed to slag wool for 2 years, the incidence⁶ of pulmonary adenomas at 24 months was 1/44, 0/41, and 3/46 in groups exposed to 3 mg/m³, 16 mg/m³, and 30 mg/m³, respectively, compared to 2/44 in the control group receiving filtered air (Bunn *et al.*, 1993; TIMA, 1993). There were, however, few tumours in the positive control group exposed to 10 mg/m³ of crocidolite (2/31: 1 adenoma, 1 carcinoma)⁶. Fibre concentrations in the positive control group and lung-tissue fibre burdens in any of the exposed groups were not reported.

Small increases in tumour incidence have been observed following intrapleural or intraperitoneal administration of slag wool (Pott *et al.*, 1984b, 1987).

Glass Wool

In available studies, 2 strains of rats have been exposed to glass wool, both with (Wagner *et al.*, 1984) and without resin (Le Bouffant *et al.*, 1987; Wagner *et al.*, 1984). Rats and hamsters have also been exposed to blowing-insulation glass wool with silicone lubricant and to building-insulation glass wool with phenol-formaldehyde

^{6.} Based upon preliminary results from the terminal sacrifices, tumor incidence was 3 pulmonary adenomas in 128 air exposed controls, 1 pulmonary adenoma and 1 carcinoma in 122 animals in the low-dose group, 0 pulmonary tumors in 121 animals in the mid-dose group and 5 adenomas in 120 animals in the high-dose group. In 103 crocidolite-exposed controls (exposed for 44 weeks), there were 11 pulmonary adenomas, 8 carcinomas and 1 mesothelioma (Kamstrup, 1993).

binder (Smith *et al.*, 1987); in all but one of these investigations, animals have been exposed to single concentrations only (Smith *et al.*, 1987). In an additional study, rats and monkeys were exposed to several poorly characterized varieties of glass wool insulation (Mitchell *et al.*, 1986). More recently, in the studies conducted for TIMA, rats have been exposed to multiple doses of size-selected subsets of both Manville 901 and CertainTeed B glass wool fibre (Bunn *et al.*, 1993; Hesterberg *et al.*, 1993).

There were no significant increases in pulmonary tumour incidence in exposed animals in the earlier studies conducted by Le Bouffant et al. (1987), Wagner et al. (1984), and Smith et al. (1987), although it should be noted that in the latter study. results were also negative in the positive control group exposed to crocidolite, a large proportion of which contained only short fibres. In the more recent TIMA studies, in Fischer 344 rats exposed to size-selected subsets of Manville 901-glass wool fibre, lung tumour incidence was 0% (no tumours), 0.8% (1 adenoma) and 5.9% (6 adenomas and 1 carcinoma) in groups exposed to 3 mg/m³, 16 mg/m³ and 30 mg/m³, respectively, compared to 3.3% (3 adenomas and 1 carcinoma) in controls exposed to filtered air (Bunn et al., 1993; Hesterberg et al., 1993). In the positive control group exposed to 10 mg/m³ (fibre number concentration not specified) of chrysotile asbestos, the incidence of pulmonary tumours was 17.4% (6 adenomas and 6 carcinomas; 1 mesothelioma). In exposed animals, the lung fibre burden ranged from 0.24×10^5 in the low-dose group to 2.88×10^5 fibres/mg (dry lung weight) in the high-dose group. The lung fibre burden in chrysotile-exposed controls was 28.1×10^5 fibres/mg dry lung.

In the same strain of rats exposed to similar concentrations of size-selected subsets of CertainTeed B glass wool fibres in the TIMA studies, the incidences of pulmonary tumours were 3.4% (3 adenomas, 1 carcinoma), 7.5% (6 adenomas, 3 carcinomas), and 2.7% (3 adenomas), compared to 3.3% (3 adenomas and 1 carcinoma) in controls exposed to filtered air. In the positive control group exposed to 10 mg/m³ (fibre number concentration not specified) of chrysotile asbestos, the incidence of pulmonary tumours was 17.4% (6 adenomas and 6 carcinomas; 1 mesothelioma). In animals exposed to glass wool, the lung fibre burden ranged from 0.48×10^5 in the low-dose group to 5.03×10^5 fibres/mg (dry lung weight) in the high-dose group. The lung fibre burden in chrysotile controls was 28.1×10^5 fibres/mg dry lung (Bunn *et al.*, 1993; Hesterberg *et al.*, 1993). For both of the glass wool fibres, there were no statistically significant differences in tumour incidence in any of the exposure groups when compared to the air controls.

A low incidence of mesotheliomas has been induced by glass wool in a few studies involving intrapleural or intrathoracic administration (Stanton *et al.*, 1977, 1981; Wagner *et al.*, 1984); such results have not been confirmed in other investigations (Wagner *et al.*, 1973, 1976).

Glass Microfibres

There have been numerous inhalation studies in which animals have been exposed to small-diameter glass fibres (described by most investigators as "glass microfibres"). These include studies in 3 strains of rats and in Syrian hamsters exposed to JM 100 glass microfibres (Le Bouffant *et al.*, 1987; McConnell *et al.*, 1984; Wagner *et al.*, 1984; Smith *et al.*, 1984), and one investigation in one strain of rats exposed to JM 104 glass microfibres (Muhle *et al.*, 1987). In a limited study, baboons were also exposed to a mixture of JM 102 and 104 glass microfibres (Goldstein *et al.*, 1984). With the exception of the study by Smith *et al.* (1984), animals were exposed to a single-dose level in all cases.

There have been no significant increases in pulmonary tumour incidence in animals exposed by inhalation to glass microfibres in studies conducted to date. It should be noted, however, that in the study by Smith *et al.* (1987), results were also negative in the positive control group exposed to crocidolite, a large proportion of which contained only short fibres. Moreover, there were few or no tumours in positive control groups exposed in the investigation of Muhle *et al.* (1987) to crocidolite or chrysotile.

Similar to the results obtained in inhalation studies, there have been no statistically significant increases in lung tumour incidence following intratracheal administration of glass microfibre in most studies conducted to date (Smith *et al.*, 1987; Renne *et al.*, 1985; Feron *et al.*, 1985; Adachi *et al.*, 1991); however, there have been some contradictory observations from one laboratory (Pott *et al.*, 1984a).

Following intrapleural or intraperitoneal administration of glass microfibres, there have been increases in tumour incidence, which have been a function largely of fibre size distribution and durability. Long, thin fibres — i.e., those with diameters < 1.5 μ m and lengths > 4 μ m — are the most potent (Wagner *et al.*, 1984; Muhle *et al.*, 1987; Smith *et al.*, 1987; Pott *et al.*, 1984b, 1987, 1989).

In *in vitro* studies, a variety of fibrous materials delayed mitosis in human fibroblasts and CHO-K₁ cells, with the order of potency in CHO-K₁ cells being chrysotile > fine glass (JM 100) > crocidolite > coarse glass (JM 110). JM 100 glass microfibres have also induced chromosomal breaks, rearrangements, and polyploidy in CHO-K₁ cells, while JM 110 glass fibres had no effect (Sincock *et al.*, 1982). In addition, cell transformation in Syrian hamster embryo cells (SHE) has also been induced by Code 100 glass microfibres (Mikalsen *et al.*, 1988; Oshimura *et al.*, 1984), as have cytogenetic abnormalities (Oshimura *et al.*, 1984).

Continuous Filament

The carcinogenic potential of continuous filament glass fibres has been investigated in only one study following intraperitoneal administration (Pott *et al.*, 1987). Although no increases in tumour incidence were observed, the diameters of these fibres were well above the normal limits for use in this assay.

Refractory Ceramic Fibres

The carcinogenicity of RCF has been investigated in 2 inhalation studies in 2 strains of rats and in hamsters (Davis *et al.*, 1984; Smith *et al.*, 1987). Preliminary results of investigations conducted for TIMA of the effects of RCF on hamsters (1 RCF type) and rats (4 RCF types) and the results of a multiple-dose study in rats have also been reported (Glass *et al.*, 1992; Mast *et al.*, 1993; Bunn *et al.*, 1993).

In Wistar rats exposed for 12 months to 10 mg/m³ ceramic (aluminum silicate) fibres, Davis *et al.* (1984) reported "relatively large numbers of pulmonary neoplasms", with lung tumours developing in 8/48 animals. In 4 of the animals, however, the tumours were malignant histiocytomas (in addition to 1 adenoma and 3 adenocarcinomas), which have not generally been associated with exposure to asbestos. There was also one peritoneal mesothelioma in another animal in the exposed group. (It should be noted that the non-fibrous content of the exposure aerosol in this investigation was relatively large.)

In an additional inhalation study, in 70 hamsters exposed to ceramic aluminum silicate fibre (Smith *et al.*, 1987), there was one malignant mesothelioma; however, there were no other primary lung tumours in hamsters surviving the exposure period or in similarly exposed rats in this study. The results for the positive controls exposed to crocidolite containing a large proportion of short fibres in this investigation were essentially negative, however. The lung tissue fibre burden in the ceramic fibre-exposed animals was 2.18×10^4 fibres/mg (dry weight) in rats and 0.86×10^4 in hamsters, compared to 3.87×10^5 and 7.31×10^5 fibres/mg in rats and hamsters, respectively.

In the TIMA studies, groups of Fischer 344 rats were exposed to 4 different types of RCF (kaolin, zirconia, high purity kaolin, and after service, a kaolin-based ceramic fibre containing 27% crystalline silica that had been previously exposed to high temperature) [Glass *et al.*, 1992; Hart *et al.*, 1992; Bunn *et al.*, 1993]; Syrian hamsters were exposed to kaolin RCF fibres (Hesterberg *et al.*, 1991; Mast *et al.*, 1992). Hamsters exposed to 30 mg/m³ kaolin-based RCF (30 mg/m³) for 18 months developed malignant mesotheliomas in 43 of 102 animals, but no pulmonary tumours, compared to no lung tumours or mesotheliomas in air-exposed controls (Hesterberg *et al.*, 1991; Mast *et al.*, 1992). It should be noted that the results in the positive control group in this study exposed to a somewhat lower mass concentration (10 mg/m³) of

chrysotile were negative; no tumours were observed. Lung fibre burdens in RCF-exposed hamsters were not reported, but were 2.4×10^5 fibres/mg dry lung in chrysotile-exposed animals (Mast, 1993).

In rats exposed to 30 mg/m³ (the maximum tolerated dose) kaolin-based RCF, there was a significant increase in pulmonary tumours compared to air controls, with 13.0% incidence (8 adenomas and 8 carcinomas; 2 mesotheliomas). For animals exposed to the same concentration of the zirconia-based and high-purity, kaolin-based RCFs, the increase in pulmonary tumours was also significant (7.4% incidence of pulmonary tumours: 4 adenomas and 5 carcinomas; 3 mesotheliomas for the zirconia-based fibre; 15.7%: 10 adenomas and 9 carcinomas; 2 mesotheliomas for the high-purity, kaolin-based fibre). In rats exposed to "after service" kaolin-based RCF, the lung tumour incidence was 3.4% (2 adenomas and 2 carcinomas; 1 mesothelioma). In air-exposed controls, the lung tumour incidence was 1.5% (2 adenomas); in the positive control group exposed to 10 mg/m³ chrysotile (fibre number concentration not specified), the lung tumour incidence was 18.5% (7 adenomas and 6 carcinomas). The lung fibre burden in rats exposed to the kaolin-based RCF was 3.7×10^5 , compared to 189×10^5 fibres/mg dry lung in the positive control group.

A multi-dose study was also conducted, with rats exposed for 2 years to 3, 9, or 16 mg/m³ of the kaolin-based RCF (Mast *et al.*, 1993; Bunn *et al.*, 1993). Based on "preliminary" assessment, the lung tumour incidence at 3 mg/m³ was 1.6% (2 adenomas); at 9 mg/m³, it was 3.9% (4 adenomas and 1 carcinoma). At 16 mg/m³, pulmonary tumour incidence was 1.6% (1 adenoma and 1 carcinoma). The incidence of pulmonary tumours in positive controls exposed to chrysotile was 13/69 (7 adenomas and 6 carcinomas; 1 mesothelioma) [Hesterberg *et al.*, 1993]; in air-exposed animals, it was 0.8% (1 adenoma). Lung burdens were increased in a dose-related manner, and after 24 months ranged from 6 to 28×10^4 fibers/mg dry lung. Based on pooling of these data with the results from the single-dose study in which rats were exposed to 30 mg/m³, there was a clear dose response, with the incidences of lung cancer and mesothelioma being significant at the highest (MTD) concentration (Bunn *et al.*, 1993).

Following intratracheal administration of 2 mg of aluminum silicate ceramic fibre once a week for 5 weeks, the mean lifespan of hamsters was significantly reduced (Smith *et al.*, 1987); however, there were no pulmonary tumours in the hamsters or in rats receiving aluminum silicate ceramic fibre on a similar schedule. Eight percent of rats and 74% of hamsters similarly exposed to crocidolite developed pulmonary tumours.

Vu (1992) reported "preliminary results" of a TIMA study in which 2 mg of each of 4 types of RCF was intratracheally instilled in rats. All 4 RCF (kaolin, high purity, zirconia, after service) induced lung tumors (3.7 to 6.5%), and pulmonary and pleural

fibrosis. There was a pleural mesothelioma in 1 of 107 rats exposed to zirconia-based RCF. Positive controls exposed to 0.66 mg chrysotile asbestos also developed lung tumors (14.5%) but there were no mesotheliomas. None of the 118 negative controls had any respiratory tumors. No other information was provided in the secondary account of this study.

The induction of tumours by RCF has been examined in at least 5 investigations involving intrapleural or intraperitoneal administration (Davis *et al.*, 1984; Smith *et al.*, 1987; Pott *et al.*, 1989; Wagner *et al.*, 1973; Pigott and Ishmael, 1992). In general, chrysotile and crocidolite have been more potent than equal masses of RCF in inducing tumours following intrapleural or intraperitoneal administration, with the exception that in one study (Smith *et al.*, 1987), abdominal mesotheliomas were observed in 83% of rats receiving a single intraperitoneal dose of 25 mg of RCF (mean diameter = 1.8 μ m), compared to 80% in rats exposed in a similar fashion to the same mass of crocidolite. For similar fibre numbers, however, preliminary results of a relevant investigation indicate that the potency of chrysotile and ceramic fibre may be similar (Pott *et al.*, 1989). Tumour incidence in rats administered 202 × 10⁶ (0.25 mg) UICC Canadian chrysotile fibres (> 5 μ m in length, < 0.3 μ m in diameter with aspect ratio > 5:1) was 68%, compared to 70% in animals administered a similar dose on a fibre number basis of ceramic wool (Fiberfrax) [173 × 10⁶ fibres, 0.45 mg].

Hart *et al.* (1992) have reported the effects of RCF upon inhibition of cell proliferation, colony-forming efficiency, and the induction of micronuclei and polynuclei in Chinese hamster ovary cells, using the same 4 size-selected RCF to which animals were exposed in the TIMA studies (i.e., kaolin, zirconia, high-purity kaolin, and after service). Positive controls included both crocidolite and chrysotile. The relative toxicities for the RCF were consistent in the 3 *in vitro* assays based on concentration in μ g/cm²; in each case, the after service fibre was the least toxic, the zirconia fibre was intermediate, and the kaolin and high-purity kaolin fibres were the most toxic. In all 3 assays, crocidolite was more toxic than the RCF. In the inhibition of cell proliferation and micronuclei/polynuclei assays, chrysotile was more toxic then crocidolite. Chrysotile was not included in the colony-forming efficiency assay.

When the concentration of RCF was expressed as number of fibres per cm^2 , relative toxicities were similar, although the variation between the kaolin and high-purity kaolin was increased. The authors also reported a good correlation between the results of these *in vitro* studies and those *in vivo* in the TIMA inhalation studies.

2.5.2 Humans

Non Malignant Respiratory Disease

The respiratory effects of rock or slag wool have been investigated in a limited number of cross-sectional studies (Carpenter and Spolyar, 1945; Stahuljak-Beritic *et al.*, 1982; Malmberg *et al.*, 1984; Petersen and Sabroe, 1991; Cavalleri *et al.*, 1992; Hughes *et al.*, 1993). By far, the majority of such studies have been conducted in populations exposed to glass wool (Wright, 1968; Nasr *et al.*, 1971; Utidjian and Cooper, 1976; Hill *et al.*, 1973, 1984; Moulin *et al.*, 1987; Lockey, 1987; Saracci and Simonato, 1982; Sixt *et al.*, 1983; Kilburn *et al.*, 1992; Hughes *et al.*, 1993; Clausen *et al.*, 1993). In several additional studies, workers have been exposed to unspecified MMVF (Engholm and Von Schmalensee, 1982; Ernst *et al.*, 1987) and there is one investigation each of workers involved in the production of continuous filament (Finnegan *et al.*, 1985) and ceramic fibre (Lemasters *et al.*, 1991).

For most MMVF, there has been little convincing evidence of non-malignant respiratory disease (NMRD) in MMVF production workers. In the most extensive cross-sectional study of workers in 2 mineral and 5 fibrous-glass plants, there was an increase in the prevalence of small opacities in exposed workers (23/1 435; 1.6%) compared to unexposed referent workers (2/305; 0.7%) [Hughes et al., 1993]. Although 93% of the exposed workers with small opacities worked at the 2 plants with the highest exposures to fine fibres, on a second reading the prevalence of opacities was lower and not significantly different than that in pre-employment films; there was also no relation between opacities and exposure indices. The authors concluded that there were "no adverse clinical, functional or radiographic signs of effects of exposure" to the MMVF-exposed workers. Although Kilburn et al. (1992) reported "evidence of pneumoconioses" (fine irregular opacities, pleural plaques, or both) on chest radiographs in workers exposed to fibrous glass (in appliance-manufacturing workers with more than 20 years employment), these conclusions are not supported by the information presented in the published account of the study and have not been confirmed in more extensive and better-documented studies (e.g., Hughes et al., 1993).

Lemasters *et al.* (1991) reported preliminary results of an industry-wide study, in which the respiratory health of 1 030 workers manufacturing RCF has been examined. Of the 23 of 1 030 workers with pleural changes, 21 had pleural plaques. Of 70 employees with more than "20 years since first [RCF] production job", 8 had pleural changes. Of 29 workers with more than 20 years duration in RCF production, 6 had pleural changes. Based on regression modelling, pleural changes were significantly related to "time since first [RCF] production job", as well as to time since first exposure to asbestos and duration of exposure to asbestos. When 3 cases and 5 noncases with significant asbestos exposure were omitted in the analyses, there was still a

significant relationship between the time since first RCF production job and pleural changes. A case-control study to further investigate the relationship between exposure to asbestos and RCF and pleural changes is underway.

There has been little evidence of NMRD in MMVF production workers in analytical epidemiological investigations (i.e., cohort and case-control) conducted to date, including 2 large cohort studies in 16 661 workers in 17 rock/slag wool, glass wool, and continuous glass filament production plants in the United States (Marsh *et al.*, 1990) and in 21 967 workers in 13 such facilities in 7 European countries (Simonato *et al.*, 1987). Although there was a significant increase in NMRD for workers with > 20 years since first employment in one mineral wool production plant in the U.S. study (SMR = 189.0, based on 14 observed deaths), there was no excess overall in this sector (SMR = 135 for workers with > 20 years since first employment, based on 32 observed deaths) [Marsh *et al.*, 1990]. In 135 026 construction workers exposed intermittently to various types of MMVF in Sweden (Engholm *et al.*, 1987) and in smaller studies of distinct cohorts of 2 557 workers in a glass wool production facility in Ontario (Shannon *et al.*, 1987), 1 465 glass filament workers in Ontario (Shannon *et al.*, 1992), there were no significant increases in NMRD.

With the exclusion of isolated case reports of respiratory symptoms and dermatitis associated with exposure to MMVF in the home and office environments, and 2 limited cross-sectional studies of ocular and respiratory effects in offices and schools, adverse effects on the general population have not been reported. For example, Newball and Brahim (1976) attributed respiratory symptoms in members of a family to fibrous glass exposure from a residential air-conditioning system. Dermatitis has been observed in individuals exposed to disturbed MMVF insulation in office buildings (Verbeck *et al.*, 1981; Farkas, 1983) and to clothing contaminated during laundering with MMVF-containing materials (Lucas, 1976).

Carcinogenicity

The most informative results for assessing the potential carcinogenicity of MMVF are those derived from the large U.S.⁷ and European cohort studies mentioned above (Marsh *et al.*, 1990; Simonato *et al.*, 1987) and to a lesser extent from smaller cohort studies of glass wool (Shannon *et al.*, 1987) and glass filament (Shannon *et al.*, 1990)

 Results of Poisson regression modelling of data for the large U.S. cohort indicated that although the overall SMR for respiratory cancer was significantly elevated in the total cohort, there was no significant pattern of risk associated with any indicator of exposure, including process, plant, or duration of exposure.

production workers in Canada. The relevant results of these studies are presented by fibre type in Table 3 and are restricted to SMRs calculated on the basis of comparison with local rates (with the exception of the Canadian studies, for which provincial rates were used).

In the U.S. study, there was a statistically significant increase in deaths from respiratory cancer in workers in the 6 plants that produced slag wool or rock wool/slag wool (Marsh *et al.*, 1990). The SMR was 135.6, based upon 73 observed deaths from this cause. There was no clear trend in respiratory cancer deaths with time since first exposure nor with duration of employment or estimated cumulative exposure.

Marsh *et al.* (1990) noted that statistically significant inter-plant differences in SMRs for mineral wool workers might be related to the use of slag versus rock in the production of fibres, although they indicated that the exposure to fibres was no higher in slag versus rock wool plants⁸. The slag was predominantly from a copper smelter, a lead smelter, steel mills and iron foundries, and could potentially contain many carcinogenic contaminants, including arsenic and various metals. The authors concluded: "Thus, the cancer excesses could be in part due to exposure to these contaminants in the plants."

The results of several additional studies are relevant to assessment of the possible role of confounding exposures in the increase in respiratory cancer observed in mineral wool workers in the U.S. study. In a case-control study of workers in a previous update of the large U.S. cohort (Enterline and Marsh, 1984) who had died of lung cancer between January 1950 and December 1982 and a 4% random sample of workers stratified by plant and year of birth, there was a significant relationship between estimated cumulative exposure and respiratory cancer in mineral wool, but not for fibrous glass workers after control for smoking, based on telephone interviews of workers or their families (Enterline et al., 1987). In a case-control study of 55 lung cancer cases (total = 61) in 4 841 men with greater than 1 year of employment in 9 slag wool plants (4 of which were included in the large U.S. cohort) and 98 individually matched controls (for plant, potential for exposure, race, and age), there were no significant differences between cases and controls in duration of or cumulative exposure (Wong et al., 1991). Smoking was considered to be responsible for the increase in mortality from lung cancer, which increased with increasing pack-years. Based on analyses of lung-tissue burdens, McDonald et al. (1990) reported that the amosite content of the lungs was high in 4 of 6 workers from one of the mineral wool plants in the large U.S. cohort (plant no. 17).

^{8.} Of the 6 mineral wool plants in the large U.S. study, 4 used slag exclusively and the remaining 2 had used both rock and slag.

Table 3Lung Cancer Mortality-Epidemiological Studies of Man-made Vitreous FibreProduction Workers (Adapted from WHO [1988])

·)	· · · ·	:	°≸,	A 12	;	Fibre	type		· .		;	
Feature	Stud y	7	Glass filamen	t [°] 9	· . (Glass w	ool ^{c, d}		R	ock/sla	g wool	. •
Number of lung	USA	· 1	_ > 84 [°]	· · · ·		. 34	0			. 73		
cancer deaths	Europeb		15	5 ¹ 1 5.	:	93		(') ;		81	;; . (•••
	- 1	Standardized mortality ratios compared to local rates ^e										
Lung cancer mortality	USA ^a		98		1	12 (p <	0.05)		. 1	36 (p <	0.05)	·
	Europe ^b		97		1	103	3	•	۱	124	- ⁻	
Time (years) since first exposure (<10/10-19/20-29/30 +)	USAª	103	47 122	99	92	108	111	115	89	156	137	132
	Europeb	176	76 0	0	68	- 113	100	` 138	104	122	124	185
Duration (years) of employment	USA ^a	113	61 121	54	121 (p < 0.	98 05)	109	97	143 (p < 0.	146 05) 🔨	118	118
(< 10/10–19/ 20–29/30 +)			•	· (, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,				,		
(< 20/20 + years)/ (> 20 years since first exposure)	Europe ^b	2	-0/0			118	3/60 ·	· .	, .	143/1	41	ſ
Technological phase:	Europe ^b	•				. 7					•	•
- early/intermediate/late)			۰ ا	•	92 / 111	1 / 7 7	· · ·	257	(p < 0.0	5) / 14	17,111
- by time since first exposure (early phase)		• .	•	· ·	108	70	80	121 [°]	0	/ 0	317	295
Small-diameter fibres	USAª	с. с 17.7		ιų.		•			. /.	. 15	V	
by time (years) since first exposure (< 10 /10–19/20–29/30 +)	· · · · ·	ŕ			61	125	104	112				•
Estimated concentrations of respirable fibres	USA [®]		lower	in		iate (hig er fibre facilit	produc			highe	×r	

^ka. Marsh *et al.* (1990).

b. Saracci et al. (1984); Simonato et al. (1987).

c. Data for "fibrous glass-both" and "fibrous glass-wool" plants in the U.S. study combined.

d. In the only additional relevant study of a much smaller cohort of glass wool production workers, there was a statistically significant excess of lung cancer mortality compared to provincial rates (O = 19, SMR = 199) which was not related to time from first exposure (< 10 yrs, SMR = 241; 10+ yrs, SMR = 195) or duration of employment (< 5 yrs, SMR = 291; > 5 yrs, SMR = 174) [Shannon et al., 1987]. There was a small increase in deaths due to lung cancer (O = 11; SMR = 136; not significant) in a cohort of 1 465 workers exposed to glass filament in Ontario (Shannon et al., 1990).

e. p values related to SMRs themselves where only one or two are shown; otherwise the statistical tests examined for linear trends. In the European study, there was a statistically non-significant excess in lung cancer deaths among workers in the 7 rock/slag wool production plants⁹ (SMR = 124, based on 81 observed deaths) [Simonato *et al.*, 1987]. There was a statistically non-significant relationship of lung cancer mortality with time since first exposure but no relationship with duration of employment. The excess was concentrated among workers employed in the early technological phase (with a very large, statistically significant SMR of 257), the period in which airborne fibre levels were estimated to have been higher than in other phases.

Where it was possible to take exposure to compounds such as arsenic in slag, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in furnace fumes due to poor ventilation, bitumen or formaldehyde used in binders, or the use of asbestos in rock wool production plants in the large European study, these potential confounders did not explain the observed excess (Simonato *et al.*, 1987). Based on analysis of lung cancer mortality in relation to information on the years in which slag, bitumen or pitch, asbestos or formaldehyde were used in various factories in the European study, there was a significant excess in lung cancer mortality associated with the use of slag 20 years since first exposure, only. This observation is difficult to interpret, however, due to the wide overlap between the period of the use of slag and the early technological phase.

In the U.S. study, the standardized mortality ratio for respiratory cancer mortality in workers in the 6 glass wool production plants¹⁰ was 106.7 (statistically non-significant), based upon 99 observed deaths from this cause (Marsh *et al.*, 1990). The previously reported (non-significant) increase in respiratory cancer deaths with time since first exposure (Enterline *et al.*, 1987) was not confirmed in the 1990 update, due principally to a reduction in the SMR for workers with 30 or more years since first employment (Marsh *et al.*, 1990). There was no relationship between respiratory cancer and either duration of employment or estimated cumulative exposure.

In a nested case-control study of 144 lung cancer cases at one of the plants in the large U.S. study (plant no. 9, in which workers were potentially exposed to small diameter fibres, fibrous glass wool, and fibrous glass filament), 102 cases of NMRD and 299 and 201 controls, respectively, matched for birthplace, education, income, marital state, and smoking (age at first start and duration), only the odds ratio for lung cancer and smoking was significant (Chiazze *et al.*, 1992).

^{9.} In the large European study, slag had been used in 5 of the 7 plants. Three of the plants had periods in which either slag wool or mixed wool/slag wool was produced. The remaining 2 plants used slag as an additive to rock wool in some short-term experiments.

^{10.} Based upon 6 plants in which only glass wool was produced. The SMR (112) based on 8 plants (including 2 that produced both continuous filament and glass wool) was significant at the 5% level; however, there was no relationship with time since first exposure, duration of employment, or estimated cumulative exposure.

In the European study, there was also no significant increase in lung cancer mortality in workers in 4 glass wool production plants (SMR = 103, based on 93 deaths from this cause) [Simonato *et al.*, 1987]. There was, however, a statistically non-significant relationship of lung cancer deaths with time from first exposure but not with duration of employment. No excess was discernable among workers employed in the early technological phase, for which it was estimated that levels of respirable fibres were similar to those in later phases. In the smaller Canadian study of glass wool production workers, there was a statistically significant excess of mortality due to lung cancer (SMR = 199, based on 19 observed deaths from this cause compared with those expected on the basis of provincial rates) [Shannon *et al.*, 1987]. The lung cancer excess was not related to time from first exposure nor to duration of employment. Indeed, 4 out of the 19 lung cancer deaths observed in this study occurred in workers with less than 1 year of employment.

There were no significant increases in respiratory cancer mortality in 1 015 workers potentially exposed to small-diameter glass fibres in 4 plants in the U.S. study (Marsh *et al.*, 1990). The respiratory cancer SMRs in workers "ever exposed" to small-diameter glass fibres with time since onset of exposure were 60.6 (1 observed death), 124.6 (7 observed deaths), 103.8 (10 observed deaths), and 111.8 (7 observed deaths) for < 10 years, 10 to 19 years, 20 to 29 years, and 30 + years, respectively. The authors attributed the lack of confirmation of the non-significant increase in lung cancer mortality with time since first exposure observed in the earlier follow up of the cohort (Enterline *et al.*, 1987) to a decrease in SMR for workers with 30 years or more from first exposure, relative to the earlier update. It should be noted, however, that the data available on historical exposure of workers exposed in the production of small-diameter glass fibres were extremely limited. Workers were assigned to this sector simply on the basis that they were ever employed in departments which at one time made small fibres (Marsh, 1993).

In the plants examined in both the U.S. and European studies, there was no excess of respiratory or lung cancer mortality, respectively, in the continuous glass filament production sector (SMRs were 98 and 97, respectively, based on 84 observed deaths from respiratory cancer and 15 observed deaths from lung cancer) [Marsh *et al.*, 1990; Simonato *et al.*, 1987]. There were no relationships of lung cancer mortality with time from first exposure or with duration of employment; however, the average length of follow-up of the continuous filament workers in the European study was less than that in other production sectors, i.e., 16 years, and the number of observed deaths was small. In the smaller Canadian study of glass filament workers, there were 11 deaths from lung cancer (SMR = 136; not significant), but no relationship with time since first exposure or duration of employment. In this study, only 37% of the person-years were for workers with more than 15 years from first exposure (Shannon *et al.*, 1990).

A total of 5 mesotheliomas was reported in the large U.S. and European investigations (Marsh *et al.*, 1990; Simonato *et al.*, 1987). None of the rates in any of the production sectors was excessive and there is no epidemiological evidence, therefore, that mesotheliomas are associated with exposure in MMVF production (Enterline, 1991).

There has been some evidence of excesses of cancers at sites other than the respiratory system in workers exposed in the production of MMVF, including a statistically significant excess incidence of cancer of the buccal cavity and pharynx and of bladder cancer mortality in rock/slag wool production workers in the large European study (Simonato *et al.*, 1987). A non-significant excess of mortality due to laryngeal cancer in an Italian subcohort of glass wool production workers in the European study has also been reported (Bertazzi *et al.*, 1986). Although a statistically significant excess incidence of cancers of the buccal cavity in the distinct cohort of French glass wool production workers was reported by Moulin *et al.* (1986), in a brief secondary account of the results of an additional follow-up, the observed increase was not confirmed (Brown *et al.*, 1991). Moreover, in general, observed excesses were small, were not observed consistently, or may have been attributable to other factors.

Investigations of cancer incidence or mortality in the general population exposed to MMVF have not been identified.

2.5.3 Ecotoxicology

Other than results of studies on laboratory mammals presented in Section 2.5.1, no data were identified on the effects of exposure to MMVF on aquatic or terrestrial organisms.

3.0 Assessment of "Toxic" under CEPA

3.1 CEPA 11(*a*): Environment

Approximately 250 to 300 kilotonnes of MMVF were produced and used in Canada in 1991, of which 70% were glass wools, 20% rock and slag wools, 10% textile fibres, and less than 1% refractory ceramic fibres. Releases resulting from production and use of MMVF products are poorly quantified, but most MMVF that enter the Canadian environment are likely emitted into air. Although there is little information on the environmental fate of MMVF, most are expected to be relatively stable and persist in the ambient environment.

Although MMVF enter the atmosphere in Canada, no data were identified on concentrations in Canadian air, water, sediment, or soil. Furthermore, no relevant data were found on the effects of MMVF to exposed biota, such as terrestrial mammals or birds. It is not possible, therefore, to determine whether Canadian biota are adversely affected by exposure to MMVF.

Therefore, it has been concluded that the available information is insufficient to determine whether man-made vitreous fibres (MMVF) are entering the environment in quantities or under conditions that may be harmful to the environment.

3.2 CEPA 11(*b*): Environment on Which Human Life Depends

Because MMVF are relatively inert solid particles, they do not contribute to global warming, or to depletion of stratospheric ozone.

Therefore, it has been concluded that MMVF are not entering the environment in quantities or under conditions that may constitute a danger to the environment on which human life depends.

3.3 CEPA 11(c): Human Life or Health

Distinction of effects (and hence risk) for various types of MMVF is limited largely by the available database. For example, although it is possible to assess the risks of rock and slag wool separately on the basis of toxicological studies in animal species, it is difficult to make such a distinction on the basis of the results of epidemiological studies of production workers, owing to manufacture commonly of both rock and slag wool in the same facilities¹¹. To the extent possible, this assessment addresses the following MMVF, largely on the basis of availability of relevant data, although it is fully recognized that there are substantial differences in the physical and chemical properties, even within each of these classes of MMVF:

rock/slag wool glass wool (excluding glass microfibres) special purpose glass microfibres continuous glass filament (textile fibres) refractory ceramic fibres

The following assessment addresses associations between non-malignant respiratory disease and respiratory cancer and exposure to various forms of MMVF. In the 2 most extensive epidemiological studies conducted to date (Marsh *et al.*, 1990; Simonato *et al.*, 1987), there has been no evidence that mesotheliomas are associated with exposure in any sector of MMVF production; in the discussion that follows, this effect is not addressed further.

Rock/Slag Wool

On the basis of the observed excess in respiratory and lung cancer observed among workers in the production of rock/slag wool in epidemiological studies conducted to date, rock/slag wool has been classified in Group III (possibly carcinogenic to humans) of the classification scheme for carcinogenicity developed for the assessment of "toxic" under paragraph 11(c) of CEPA (EHD, 1992)¹². Although concomitant exposure to other substances may have contributed to the observed effect, currently available data are consistent with the hypothesis that the fibres themselves are the

^{11.} In the published account of the study of the large U.S. cohort, data on standardized mortality ratios for respiratory cancer for individual plants were reported (Marsh *et al.*, 1990); however, in only 2 of the 6 mineral wool production facilities were workers exposed in the production of rock wool. In both of these plants, slag wool had also been produced. In the large European cohort, slag had been used in 5 of the 7 plants included in rock wool/slag wool production (Simonato *et al.*, 1987). Three of the plants had periods in which either slag wool or mixed rock wool/slag wool was produced. The remaining 2 plants used slag as an additive to rock wool in some short-term experiments.

^{12.} Available data are considered insufficient to quantify the possible cancer risk associated with exposure to rock/slag wool on the basis of epidemiological studies. Based on the environmental survey conducted in the large European epidemiological study, airborne-fibre levels in the early phase of the rock/slag wool production industry were estimated to be about 1 to 2 fibres/mL, with concentrations up to 10 fibres/mL for the dustiest work (Dodgson *et al.*, 1987a, 1987b). In the large U.S. study, concentrations in mineral wool production were estimated to be 1.5 fibres/mL prior to 1945, 0.3 fibres/mL for 1945–1960, and 0.03 fibres/mL since then (Enterline *et al.*, 1987). Concentrations present in the general environment (e.g., indoor air immediately following installation of blown rock wool insulation) determined by T.E.M. and PCOM are 0.04 to 0.065 fibres/mL or 15.4 to 50 times less than mean concentrations in the early phase of production.

principal determinants of risk. In the large European cohort, excess cancer was observed in the early phase of production when airborne fibre concentrations were higher (though this overlapped with the period of exposure to slag); there was also a non-significant relationship with time since first exposure. Although increases in cancer incidence have not been observed in animal species exposed to rock/slag wool in inhalation studies conducted to date, it should be noted that only preliminary results are available for the most extensive investigation (Bunn *et al.*, 1993; TIMA, 1993); moreover, the results of studies involving intracavitary administration are consistent with the hypothesis that it is the rock/slag wool fibres that are the principal determinants of excess risk in the epidemiological studies conducted to date (Wagner *et al.*, 1984; Maltoni and Minardi, 1989; Pott *et al.*, 1984b, 1987).

For substances classified in Group III, effect levels or tolerable daily intakes (TDIs) are compared to exposure in the general environment. For rock/slag wool, the only sufficiently well-documented adverse effect observed in either epidemiological or toxicological studies conducted to date by relevant routes of administration was a dose-related increase in minimal fibrosis following exposure of rats for 24 months to 16 and 30 mg/m³ rock wool (145 and 247 fibres/mL, respectively), based on preliminary results of the TIMA studies. Dose-related increases in cellularity only were observed in animals similarly exposed to slag wool (Bunn *et al.*, 1993; TIMA, 1993).

Available data on the levels of rock/slag wool to which the general population is exposed are limited. In a study conducted in the United Kingdom, concentrations of airborne fibres determined by transmission electron microscopy (T.E.M.) in living areas of homes ranged up to 0.04 fibres/mL on 2 occasions (including one when blown rock wool insulation was used to insulate a loft) [Jaffrey *et al.*, 1989]. Concentrations of airborne fibres determined by T.E.M. in the living areas of homes in the Netherlands during insulation with blown glass or rock wool were 50×10^{-3} to 400×10^{-3} fibres/mL; levels of respirable fibres determined by phase contrast optical microscopy were 5×10^{-3} fibres/mL to 25×10^{-3} fibres/cm³ with peaks up to 65×10^{-3} fibres/mL (van der Wal *et al.*, 1987). Adverse effects (rock wool only) have been observed, therefore, in toxicological studies in animal species only at concentrations much greater (i.e., by more than 350 times) than the highest concentrations measured in the general environment under worst-case conditions (i.e., in living areas during the installation of blown rock wool insulation).

Therefore, it has been concluded that rock/slag wool are not entering the environment in quantities or under conditions that may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health.

Glass Wool (excluding glass microfibres)

On the basis of the lack of observed excesses of cancer in glass wool production workers in the most extensive epidemiological studies conducted to date for which the power to detect such increases was relatively good¹³ (Simonato *et al.*, 1987; Marsh *et al.*, 1990), and the lack of observation of significant increases in tumour incidence in animals exposed by inhalation and inconclusive evidence concerning their potential to induce tumours following intrapleural or intraperitoneal administration, glass wool (excluding glass microfibres) has been classified in Group IV (unlikely to be carcinogenic to humans) of the classification scheme for carcinogenicity developed for the assessment of "toxic" under paragraph 11(c) of CEPA (EHD, 1992). It should be noted, however, that classification in Group III (possibly carcinogenic to humans) might also be appropriate, since small increases in cancer incidence or mortality would not have been detected in the available epidemiological studies, and because of variations in fibre size distributions to which humans and rats are exposed.

For substances classified in Group IV, effect levels or TDIs are compared to exposure in the general environment. For glass wool, the only effect documented in epidemiological or toxicological studies by relevant routes of administration conducted to date was a dose-dependent increase in pulmonary cellularity with minimal progression, which regressed upon termination of exposure in rats exposed to 3, 16, and 30 mg/m³ of size-selected subsets of Manville 901 and CertainTeed B (~ 30 to 240 fibres/mL) [Bunn *et al.*, 1993].

Available data on the levels of glass wool to which the general population is exposed are limited. In a study conducted in the U.K., concentrations of airborne fibres determined by transmission electron microscopy (T.E.M.) in living areas of homes ranged up to 0.04 fibres/mL on 2 occasions (including one when one brand of glass fibre blanket insulation was being laid) [Jaffrey *et al.*, 1989]. Concentrations of airborne fibres determined by T.E.M. in the living areas of homes in the Netherlands during insulation with blown glass or rock wool were 50×10^{-3} to 400×10^{-3} fibres/cm³; levels of respirable fibres determined by phase contrast optical microscopy were 5×10^{-3} to 25×10^{-3} fibres/cm³, with peaks up to 65×10^{-3} fibres/cm³ (van der Wal *et al.*, 1987). Therefore, only minimal effects (not adverse) have been observed in toxicological studies in animal species at concentrations much greater (i.e., by more than 75 times) than the highest concentrations measured in the general environment under worst-case conditions (i.e., in living areas during the installation of glass wool insulation).

13. The power to detect a 1.5 and 2.0 fold increase in respiratory cancer (one-tailed test; p = 0.05) in the glass wool production sector in the large U.S. study was 1 (Marsh, 1993).

Therefore, it has been concluded that glass wool (excluding glass microfibres) is not entering the environment in quantities or under conditions that may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health.

Glass Microfibres

n in state of the state of the

Although results concerning the potential carcinogenicity of glass microfibres in epidemiological studies and toxicological studies in animals conducted by routes of administration most relevant for risk assessment (i.e., inhalation) have been negative, owing principally to the limitations of these data and based upon positive results in studies involving intracavitary administration and supporting *in vitro* results, glass microfibres have been classified in Group III (possibly carcinogenic to humans) of the classification scheme for carcinogenicity developed for the assessment of "toxic" under paragraph 11(c) of CEPA (EHD, 1992).

For substances classified in Group III, effect levels or TDIs are compared to exposure in the general environment. Data on the concentrations of glass microfibres to which the general population are exposed in Canada or other countries have not been identified; however, although a high proportion of these fibres is respirable owing to their relatively small nominal diameters (range of diameters: 0.75 to $2.0 \,\mu\text{m}$ [WHO, 1988]), and since glass microfibres are not known to be produced in Canada and are used principally in specialty applications such as high-efficiency filter sheets and insulation for aircraft and space vehicles, concentrations in the general environment are expected to be very low. Adverse effects have not been observed in limited epidemiological studies of populations exposed to considerably higher concentrations than those likely to be present in the general environment (although quantitative data on the latter are lacking) or in animals exposed to much higher concentrations in toxicological studies.

Therefore, it has been concluded that glass microfibres are not entering the environment in quantities or under conditions that may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health.

Continuous Glass Filament

 $-\infty$

The lack of observed effects in both man and animals exposed to continuous glass filament (although the database for the latter is extremely limited) in studies conducted to date is consistent with the small number of airborne respirable fibres likely to be associated with a material with a relatively large nominal diameter. In view of the limited power of some of the epidemiological studies conducted to date to detect increases in cancer mortality in continuous filament production workers¹⁴ and the lack of adequate data on carcinogenicity in animal species, however, it has been classified in Group VI (unclassifiable with respect to carcinogenicity in humans) of the classification scheme for carcinogenicity developed for the assessment of "toxic" under paragraph 11(c) of CEPA (EHD, 1992).

For substances classified in Group VI, effect levels or TDIs are compared to exposure in the general environment. Adverse effects have not been observed in epidemiological studies (although they are limited) of populations exposed occupationally to considerably higher concentrations than those likely to be present in the general environment (although quantitative data on the latter are lacking).

Based principally on the likelihood that few respirable fibres are generated in the production and use of continuous filament and that concentrations in the general environment should be extremely small, it has been concluded that continuous glass filament is not entering the environment in quantities or under conditions that may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health.

Refractory Ceramic Fibre

On the basis principally of the increased incidence of pulmonary tumours (dose-related in the only study in which rats were exposed to multiple concentrations) in rats and increases in mesotheliomas in rats (non-significant) and hamsters observed in the most extensive inhalation study (Mast *et al.*, 1992, 1993; Hesterberg *et al.*, 1991; Glass *et al.*, 1992; Bunn *et al.*, 1993) and supporting data from earlier inhalation bioassays (Davis *et al.*, 1984) and those involving intratracheal, intracavitary, and *in vitro* administration, refractory ceramic fibre has been classified in Group II (probably carcinogenic to humans) of the classification scheme for carcinogenicity developed for the assessment of "toxic" under paragraph 11(c) of CEPA (EHD, 1992).

For such substances, estimated total daily intake or concentrations to which the general population is exposed are compared to quantitative estimates of cancer potency (Exposure Potency Index or EPI) to characterize risk and provide guidance in establishing priorities for further action (i.e., analysis of options to reduce exposure) under CEPA. Identified data on the concentrations of RCF in the general environment are restricted to those in the vicinity of a point source in the United States; however, owing to their use principally in high temperature industrial applications, and with the

35

^{14.} The power to detect a 1.5 and 2.0 fold increase in respiratory cancer in the continuous filament sector in the large U.S. study (one tailed test; p = 0.05) was 0.99 and 1.0, respectively (March, 1993).

exception possibly of areas in the vicinity of industrial sources for which Canadian data were not identified, exposure of the general population and resulting EPIs (and hence priority for further action under CEPA) are expected to be very low.

On the basis of available data, refractory ceramic fibre has been classified as "probably carcinogenic to humans", and therefore, it has been concluded that this substance may enter the environment in quantities or under conditions that may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health.

This approach is consistent with the objective that exposure to such compounds (i.e., those for which the critical effect is considered not to have a threshold) should be reduced wherever possible and obviates the need to establish an arbitrary *de minimis* level of risk for the determination of "toxic" under CEPA.

4.0 Recommendations

Acquisition of additional information in the following areas would permit a more complete assessment of the potential risks to health associated with exposure to man-made vitreous fibres:

- 1. data on the concentrations of MMVF in Canadian air near point sources, especially production facilities;
- 2. additional characterization of the potential role of concomitant exposures to other substances in the excess cancer risk observed in workers exposed to rock/slag wool in the large U.S. and European cohort studies;
- 3. additional epidemiological investigations of workers exposed to glass microfibres. A multiple-dose inhalation study for glass microfibres with protocol similar to those conducted recently for other materials by TIMA is also desirable;
- 4. analytical epidemiological investigations of non-malignant and malignant respiratory disease in populations of workers exposed to refractory ceramic fibre following sufficient latency periods;
- 5. additional investigation of the role and characterization of biopersistence in the pathogenesis of disease associated with exposure to fibrous dusts; and
- 6. development of a more sensitive scale for scoring of fibrosis in experimental animals associated with inhalation of fibrous dusts.

In light of other priorities, it is also recommended that the assessment for rock and slag wool be reconsidered when the TIMA studies on the carcinogenicity of these materials are completed.

5.0 References

Adachi, S., K. Takemoto, and K. Kimura. 1991. Tumorigenicity of fine man-made fibers after intratracheal administrations to hamsters. Environ. Res. 54(1): 52–73.

Balzer, J.L., W.C. Cooper, and D.P. Fowler. 1971. Fibrous glass-lined air transmission systems: an assessment of their environmental effects. Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J. 32(8): 512–518.

Balzer, J.L. 1976. Environmental data; airborne concentrations found in various operations. In: Occupational Exposure to Fibrous Glass. Proceedings of a Symposium presented at the Center of Adult Education, University of Maryland, College Park, Maryland, June 26–27, 1974. Sponsored by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office. 404 pp.

Bellmann, B., H. Muhle, F. Pott, H. Konig, H. Kloppel, and K. Spurny. 1987. Persistence of man-made mineral fibres (MMMF) and asbestos in rat lungs. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 693–709.

Bertazzi, P.A., C. Zocchetti, L. Riboldi, A. Pesatori, L. Radice, and R. Latocca. 1986. Cancer mortality of an Italian cohort of workers in man-made glass-fibre production. Scand. J. Work Environ. Health 12(suppl. 1): 65–71.

Bishop, K., S.J. Ring, T. Zoltai, C.G. Manos, V.D. Ahrens, and D.J. Lisk. 1985. Identification of asbestos and glass fibers in municipal sewage sludges. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 34: 301–308.

Brown, R.C., J.M.G. Davis, D. Douglas, U.F. Gruber, J.A. Hoskins, E.B. Ilgren, N.F. Johnson, C.E. Rossiter, and J.C. Wagner. 1991. Carcinogenicity of the insulation wools: reassessment of the IARC evaluation. Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology 14(1): 12–23.

Bunn, W.B., J.R. Bender, T.W. Hesterberg, G.R. Chase, and J.L. Konzen. 1993. Recent studies of man-made vitreous fibers. Chronic animal inhalation studies. J. Occup. Med. 35(2): 101–113.

Camford Information Services Inc. 1993a. Glass Wool. Canadian product profile. Camford Information Services Inc., Don Mills, Ontario. 3 pp.

Camford Information Services Inc. 1993b. Mineral Wool (rock wool, slag wool). Canadian product profile. Camford Information Services Inc., Don Mills, Ontario. 3 pp. Camford Information Services Inc. 1993c. Textile Fiberglass. Canadian product profile. Camford Information Services Inc., Don Mills, Ontario. 4 pp.

Camford Information Services Inc. 1993d. Refractory Ceramic Fibres. Canadian product profile. Camford Information Services Inc., Don Mills, Ontario. 3 pp.

Carpenter, J.L., and L.W. Spolyar. 1945. Negative chest findings in a mineral wool industry. J. Indiana State Med. Assoc. 38: 389–390.

Cavalleri, A., F. Gobba, D. Ferrari, L. Bacchella, M. Robotti, F. Mineo, and C. Pedroni. 1992. The determination of serum type III procollagen aminoterminal propeptide (PIIINP) in occupational exposure to rock wool fibres. Med. Lav. 83(2): 127–134. [In Italian with English abstract].

Chatfield, E.J. 1983. Measurement of Asbestos Fibre Concentrations in Ambient Atmospheres. Report prepared for the Royal Commission on Matters of Health and Safety Arising from the Use of Asbestos in Ontario. 115 pp.

Chiazze, L., D.K. Watkins, and C. Fryar. 1992. A case-control study of malignant and non-malignant respiratory disease among employees of a fibreglass manufacturing facility. Br. J. Ind. Med. 49(5): 326–331.

Clausen, J., B. Netterstrom, and C. Wolff. 1993. Lung function in insulation workers. Br. J. Ind. Med. 50(3): 252–256.

Davies, J.M., B. Glyseth, and A. Morgan. 1986. Assessment of mineral fibres from human lung tissue. Thorax 41: 167–175.

Davis, J.M.G., J. Addison, R.E. Bolton, K. Donaldson, A.D. Jones, and A. Wright. 1984. The pathogenic effects of fibrous ceramic aluminum silicate glass administered to rats by inhalation or peritoneal injection. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982. Copenhagen, Volume 2. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 303–322.

Dodgson, J., G.E. Harrison, J.W. Cherrie, and E. Sneddon. 1987a. Assessment of Airborne Mineral Wool Fibres in Domestic Houses. Institute of Occupational Medicine, Edinburgh. 58 p. On-line abstract from Toxline. Report No. TM/87/18.

Dodgson, J., J. Cherrie, and S. Groat. 1987b. Estimates of past exposure to respirable man-made mineral fibres in the European insulation wool industry. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 567–582.

Eckert, B. 1993. Personal communication. Ontario Ministry of the Environment, Ottawa, Ontario.

EHD (Environmental Health Directorate). 1992. Determination of "Toxic" under paragraph 11(c) of the Canadian Environmental Protection Act. First edition, November 20, 1992. Bureau of Chemical Hazards, Health and Welfare Canada.

Engholm, G., and G. Von Schmalensee. 1982. Bronchitis and exposure to man-made mineral fibres in non-smoking construction workers. Eur. J. Respir. Dis. 63: 73–78.

Engholm, G., A. Englund, A.C. Fletcher, and N. Hallin. 1987. Respiratory cancer incidence in Swedish construction workers exposed to man-made mineral fibres and asbestos. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 663–675.

Enterline, P.E., and G.M. Marsh. 1984. The health effects of workers in the MMMF industry. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference, April 20–22,1982. Copenhagen, Denmark; Volume 1. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 311–339.

Enterline, P.E., G.M. Marsh, V. Henderson, and C. Callahan. 1987. Mortality update of a cohort of U.S. man-made mineral fibre workers. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 625–656.

Enterline, P.E. 1991. Carcinogenic effects of man-made vitreous fibers. Annu. Rev. Publ. Health 12: 459–480.

Ernst, P., S. Shapiro, R.E. Dales, and M.R. Becklake. 1987. Determinants of respiratory symptoms in insulation workers exposed to asbestos and synthetic mineral fibres. Br. J. Ind. Med. 44(2): 90–95.

Farkas, J. 1983. Fibreglass dermatitis in employees of a project-office in a new building. Contact Dermatit. 9: 79.

Feron, V.J., P.M. Scherrenberg, H.R. Immel, and B.J. Spit. 1985. Pulmonary response of hamsters to fibrous glass: chronic effects of repeated intratracheal instillation with or without benzo(a)pyrene. Carcinogenesis 6(10): 1495–1499.

Finnegan, M.J., C.A.C. Pickering, P.S. Burge, T.R.P. Goffe, P.K.C. Austwick, and P.S. Davies. 1985. Occupational asthma in a fibre glass works. J. Soc. Occup. Med. 35: 121–127.

Folkard, E. 1993. Personal communication. Manville Canada, Innisfail, Alberta.

Forster, H. 1984. The behaviour of mineral fibres in physiological solutions. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference, April 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. 27–59.

Gaudichet, A., G. Petit, M.A. Billon-Galland, and G. Dufour. 1989. Levels of atmospheric pollution by man-made mineral fibres in buildings. In: J. Bignon, J. Peto, and R. Saracci, eds. Non-occupational Exposure to Mineral Fibres. IARC Scientific Publications No. 90. Lyon: IARC. 291–298.

40

Glass, L.R., R.W. Mast, T.W. Hesterberg, R. Anderson, E.E. McConnell, and D.M. Bernstein. 1992. Inhalation oncogenicity study of refractory ceramic fiber (RCF) in rats – final results. The Toxicologist 12 (1): 377 [abstract no. 1477].

Goldstein, B., I. Webster, and R.E.G. Rendall. 1984. Changes produced by the inhalation of glass fibre in non-human primates. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 273–285.

Gross, P., M. Kaschak, E.B. Tolker, M.A. Babyak, and R.T.P. de Treville. 1970. The pulmonary reaction to high concentrations of fibrous glass dust. Arch. Environ. Health 20 (6): 696–704.

Gustavsson, P., N. Plato, O. Axelson, H.N. Brage, C. Hogstedt, G. Ringback, G. Tornling, and G. Wingren. 1992. Lung cancer risk among workers exposed to man-made mineral fibers (MMMF) in the Swedish prefabricated house industry. Am. J. Ind. Med. 21(6): 825–834.

Hammad, Y.Y. 1984. Deposition and elimination of MMMF. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 126-142.

Hart, G.A., M.M. Newman, W.B. Bunn, and T.W. Hesterberg. 1992. Cytotoxicity of refractory ceramic fibres to Chinese hamster ovary cells in culture. Toxic, in Vitro 6(4): 317–326.

Hesterberg, T.W., R. Mast, E.E. McConnell, J. Chevalier, D.M. Bernstein, W.B. Bunn, and R. Anderson. 1991. Chronic inhalation toxicity of refractory ceramic fibers in Syrian hamsters. In: R.C. Brown, J.A. Hoskins, and N.F. Johnson, eds., Mechanisms in Fibre Carcinogenesis. New York: Plenum. 531–538.

Hesterberg, T.W., W.C. Miller, E.E. McConnell, J. Chevalier, J.G. Hadley, D.M. Bernstein, P. Thevenaz, and R. Anderson. 1993. Chronic inhalation toxicity of size-separated glass fibers in Fischer 344 rats. Fund. Appl. Toxicol. 20: 464–476.

Hill, J.W., W.S. Whitehead, J.D. Cameron, and G.A. Hedgecock. 1973. Glass fibres: absence of pulmonary hazard in production workers. Br. J. Ind. Med. 30(2): 174–179.

Hill, J.W., C.E. Rossiter, and D.W. Foden. 1984. A pilot respiratory morbidity study of workers in a MMMF plant in the United Kingdom. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 1. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 413–426.

Hohr, D. 1985. Investigations by transmission electron microscopy of fibrous particles in ambient air. Staub. Reinhalt. Luft 45: 171–174 [in German].

Hughes, J.M., R.N. Jones, H.W. Glindmeyer, Y.Y. Hammad, and H. Weill. 1993. Follow up study of workers exposed to man-made mineral fibres. Br. J. Ind. Med. [in press].

IARC (International Agency for Research on Cancer). 1988. Man-made Mineral Fibres and Radon. International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) Monograph, Volume 43. Lyon, France. 171 pp.

Jaffrey, S.A.M.T., A.P. Rood, J.W. Llewellyn, and A.J. Wilson. 1989. Levels of airborne man-made mineral fibres in dwellings in the UK: results of a preliminary survey. In: J. Bignon, J. Peto, and R. Saracci, eds. Non-occupational Exposure to Mineral Fibres. IARC Scientific Publications, No. 90. Lyon: IARC. 319–322.

Johnson, N.F., and J.C. Wagner. 1980. A study by electron microscopy of the effects of chrysotile and man-made mineral fibres on rat lungs. In: J.C. Wagner, ed. Biological Effects of Mineral Fibres – Effets Biologiques des Fibres Minérales. Proceedings of a Symposium organized by IARC, l'Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale (National Institute of Health and Medical Research), and the MRC Pneumoconiosis Unit, Pennarth, United Kingdom, held at the International Agency for Research on Cancer, September 25–27, 1979, Lyon, France. Volume 1. IARC Scientific Publications No. 30. Lyon: IARC. 293–303.

Johnson, N.F., J.L. Lincoln, and H.A. Wills. 1984a. Analysis of fibres recovered from lung tissue. Lung 162: 37–47.

Johnson, N.F., D.M. Griffiths, and R.J. Hill. 1984b. Size distribution following long-term inhalation of MMMF. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 102-125.

Kamstrup, O. 1993. Personal communication. Preliminary final results from the inhalation study with slag wool (MMVF 22) and stone wool (MMVF 21) sponsored by the Thermal Insulation Manufacturers Association (TIMA) at the Research and Consulting Company (RCC), Geneva.

Kilburn, K.H., D. Powers, and R.H. Warshaw. 1992. Pulmonary effects of exposure to fine fibreglass: irregular opacities and small airways obstruction. Br. J. Ind. Med. 49(10): 714–720.

Klingholz, R., and B. Steinkopf. 1984. The reactions of MMMF in a physiological model fluid and in water. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres, Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference, April 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. 60–86.

42

43

Law, B.D., W.B. Bunn, and T.W. Hesterberg. 1990. Solubility of polymeric organic fibers and man-made vitreous fibers in Gambles solution. Inhalation Toxicology 2: 321–339.

Law, B.D., W.B. Bunn, and T.W. Hesterberg. 1991. Dissolution of natural mineral and man-made vitreous fibers in Karnovsky's and formalin fixatives. Inhalation Toxicology 3: 309–321.

Le Bouffant, Daniel H., J.P. Henin, J.C. Martin, C. Normand, G. Tichoux, and F. Trolard. 1987. Experimental study on long-term effects of inhaled MMMF on the lungs of rats. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 765–790.

Lee, K.P., C.E. Barras, F.D. Griffith, R.S. Waritz, and C.A. Lapin. 1981. Comparative pulmonary responses to inhaled inorganic fibers with asbestos and fiberglass. Environ. Res. 24(1): 167–191.

Leineweber, J.P. 1984. Solubility of fibres *in vitro* and *in vivo*. In: Biológical Effècts of Man-Made Mineral Fibres, Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference, April 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. 87–101.

Lemaire, I., P.G. Dionne, D. Nadeau, and J. Dunnigan. 1989. Rat lung reactivity to natural and man-made fibrous silicates following short-term exposure. Env. Res. 48 (2): 193–210.

Lemasters, G., J. Lockey, C. Rice, R. McKay, K. Hansen, J. Lu, L. Levin, and P. Gartside. 1991. Pleural Changes in Workers Manufacturing Refractory Ceramic Fiber and Products. In: Supplemental Information: Pleural Changes in Workers Manufacturing Refractory Ceramic Fiber and Products with Cover Letter dated 092791. EPA/OTS Document Identification Number 89-920000001. NTIS Publication Number NTIS/OTS 050972323.

Lethbridge, S. 1993. Personal communication. Fiberglas Canada Inc., Sarnia, Ontario.

Lockey, J. 1987. Respiratory morbidity of man-made vitreous fibres production workers: introduction to a prospective study. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 677–680.

Lucas, J.B. 1976. The cutaneous and ocular effects resulting from worker exposure to fibrous glass. In: Occupational Exposure to Fibrous Glass. Proceedings of a Symposium, June 26-27, 1974, College Park, Maryland. U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare, Washington, D.C. 211–215. In: WHO (World Health Organization). 1988. Man-made Mineral Fibres. Environmental Health Criteria 77. International Programme on Chemical Safety. Geneva: WHO. 168 pp.

Malmberg, P., H. Hedenstrom, B. Kolmodin-Hedman, and S. Krantz. 1984. Pulmonary function in workers of a mineral rock fibre plant. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 1. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 427–435.

Maltoni, C., and F. Minardi. 1989. Recent Results of Carcinogenicity Bioassays of Fibres and other Particulate Materials. Proceedings of the Symposium on Mineral Fibres in the Non-Occupational Environment, Lyon, September 8–10, 1987. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer. 47 pp.

Marconi, A., E. Corradetti, and A. Mannozzi. 1987. Concentrations of man-made vitreous fibres during the installation of insulation materials aboard ships at Ancona Naval dockyards. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 595–599.

Marsh, G.M., P.E. Enterline, R.A. Stone, and V.L. Henderson. 1990. Mortality among a cohort of U.S. man-made mineral fiber workers: 1985 follow-up. J. Occup. Med. 32 (7): 594–604.

Marsh, G.M. 1993. Personal communication.

Mast, R.W., E.E. McConnell, L.R. Glass, T.H. Hesterberg, R. Anderson, and D.M. Bernstein, 1992. Inhalation oncogenicity study of kaolin refractory ceramic fiber (RCF) in hamsters — final results. The Toxicologist 12 (1): 377 [abstract no. 1478].

Mast, R.W. 1993. Personal communication.

Mast, R.W., E.E. McConnell, T.W. Hesterberg, and R. Anderson. 1993. A multiple dose chronic inhalation toxicity study of kaolin refractory ceramic fiber (RFC) in male Fischer 344 rats. The Toxicologist 13(1): 43 [abstract no. 63].

Maxim, L.D. 1993. Personnal communication. Everest Consulting Associates Inc., Cranbury, New Jersey.

McClellan, R.O., F.J. Miller, T.W. Hesterberg, D.B. Warheit, W.B. Bunn, A.B. Kane, M. Lippmann, R.W. Mast, E.E. McConnell, and C.F. Reinhardt. 1992. Approaches to evaluating the toxicity and carcinogenicity of man-made fibers: summary of a workshop held November 11–13, 1991, Durham, North Carolina. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 16(3): 321–364.

McConnell, E.E., J.C.Wagner, J.W. Skidmore, and J.A. Moore. 1984. A comparative study of the fibrogenic and carcinogenic effects of UICC Canadian chrysotile B asbestos and glass microfibre (JM 100). In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 234–252.

McDonald, J.C., B.W. Case, P.E. Enterline, V. Henderson, A.D. McDonald, M. Plourde, and P. Sebastien. 1990. Lung dust analysis in the assessment of past exposure of man-made mineral fibre workers. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 34(5): 427–441.

Meek, M.E. 1991a. Lung cancer and mesothelioma related to man-made mineral fibers: the epidemiological evidence. In: D. Liddell, and K. Miller, eds. Mineral Fibers and Health. Boca Raton: CRC Press. 175–186.

Meek, M.E. 1991b. Lung cancer and mesothelioma related to man-made mineral fibers: the toxicological evidence. In: D. Liddell, and K. Miller, eds. Mineral Fibers and Health. Boca Raton: CRC Press. 265–281.

Mikalsen, S.-O., E. Rivedal, and T. Sanner. 1988. Morphological transformation of Syrian hamster embryo cells induced by mineral fibres and the alleged enhancement of benzo(a)pyrene. Carcinogenesis 9: 891–899.

Miller, K. 1980. The *in vivo* effects of glass fibres on alveolar macrophage membrane characteristics. In: J.C. Wagner, ed. Biological Effects of Mineral Fibres – Effets Biologiques des Fibres Minérales. Proceedings of a Symposium organized by IARC, l'Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale (National Institute of Health and Medical Research), and the MRC Pneumoconiosis Unit, Pennarth, United Kingdom, held at the International Agency for Research on Cancer, Lyon, France, September 25–27, 1979. Volume 1. IARC Scientific Publications No. 30. Lyon: IARC. 1980, 459–465.

Miller, W.C. 1982. Refractory Fibres. In: M. Grayson, and D. Eckroth, eds. Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology, 3rd edition. Volume 20. New York: Wiley. 65–77.

Mitchell, R.I., D.J. Donofrio, and W.J. Moorman. 1986. Chronic inhalation toxicity of fibrous glass in rats and monkeys. J. Am. Coll. Toxicol. 5(6): 545–575.

Morgan, A., and A. Holmes. 1984a. Solubility of rockwool fibres *in vivo* and the formation of pseudo-asbestos bodies. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 28(3): 307–314.

Morgan, A., and A. Holmes. 1984b. The deposition of MMMF in the respiratory tract of the rat, their subsequent clearance, solubility *in vivo* and protein coating. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 1–17.

Morgan, A., and A. Holmes. 1986. Solubility of asbestos and man-made mineral fibers *in Vitro* and *in Vivo*: its significance in lung disease. Environmental Research 39: 475–486.

Morisset, Y., A. P'an, and Z. Jegier. 1979. Effect of styrene and fiber glass on small airways of mice. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 5(5): 943–956.

Morrison, D.G., J. Daniel, F.T. Lynd, M.P. Moyer, R.J. Esparza, R.C. Moyer, and W. Rogers. 1981. Retinyl palmitate and ascorbic acid inhibit pulmonary neoplasms in mice exposed to fiberglass dust. Nutrition and Cancer 3(2): 81–85.

Moulin, J.J., J.M. Mur, P. Wild, J.P. Perreaux, and Q.T. Pham. 1986. Oral cavity and laryngeal cancers among man-made mineral fiber production workers. Scand. J. Work Environ. Health 12(1): 27–31.

Moulin, J.J., Q.T. Pham, J.M. Mur, C. Meyer-Bisch, J.F. Caillard, N. Massin, P. Wild, D. Teculescu, P. Delepine, E. Hunzinger, J.P. Perreaux, J. Muller, M. Betz, V. Baudin, J.M. Fontana, J.C. Henquel, and J.P. Toamain. 1987. Enquête épidémiologique dans deux usines productrices de fibres minérales artificielles, II. Symptômes respiratoires et fonction pulmonaire. Arch. Mal. Prof. Méd. Trav. Sécur. Soc. 48: 7–16.

Muhle, H., F. Pott, B. Bellmann, S. Takenaka, and U. Ziem. 1987. Inhalation and injection experiments in rats to test the carcinogenicity of MMMF. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 755–764.

Nasr, A.N.M., T. Ditchek, and P.A. Scholtens. 1971. The prevalence of radiographic abnormalities in the chests of fiber glass workers. J. Occup. Med. 13(8): 371–376.

Newball, H.H., and S.A. Brahim. 1976. Respiratory response to domestic fibrous glass exposure. Environ. Res. 12: 201–207.

Nielsen, O. 1987. Man-made Mineral Fibres in the Indoor Environment caused by Ceilings of Man-made Mineral Wool, Proceedings of the 4th International Conference on Indoor Air Quality and Climate, August 17–21, 1987, Berlin, Volume 1. Berlin: Institute for Water, Soil and Air Hygiene. 580 pp.

Ohberg, I. 1987. Technological development of the mineral wool industry in Europe. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 529–545.

Oshimura, M., T.W. Hesterberg, T. Tsutsui, and J.C. Barrett. 1984. Corrrelation of asbestos-induced cytogenetic effects with cell transformation of Syrian hamster embryo cells in culture. Cancer Res. 44: 5017–5022.

Petersen, R., and S. Sabroe. 1991. Irritative symptoms and exposure to mineral wool. Am. J. Ind. Med. 20(1): 113–122.

Pickrell, J.A., J.O., Hill, R.L. Carpenter, F.F. Hahn, and A.H. Rebar. 1983. *In vitro* and *in vivo* response after exposure to man-made mineral and asbestos insulation fibers. Am Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J. 44(8): 557–561.

Pigott, G.H., and J. Ishmael. 1992. The effects of intrapleural injections of alumina and aluminosilicate (ceramic) fibres. Int. J. Exp. Path. 73(2): 137–146.

Pott, F., U. Ziem, and U. Mohr. 1984a. Lung carcinomas and mesotheliomas following -intratracheal instillation of glass fibres and asbestos. In: VIth International Pneumoconioses Conference 1983. September 20–23, 1983. Bochum, Federal Republic of Germany, Volume 2. Geneva: International Labour Office. 746–756.

Pott, F., H.W. Schlipkoter, U. Ziem, K. Spurny, and F. Huth. 1984b. New results from implantation experiments with mineral fibres. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 286–302.

Pott, F., U. Ziem, F.J. Reiffer, F. Huth, H. Ernst, and U. Mohr. 1987. Carcinogenicity studies on fibres, metal compounds, and some other dusts in rats. Exp. Pathol. 32(3): 129–152.

Pott, F., M. Roller, U. Ziem, F.J. Reiffer, B. Bellmann, M. Rosenbruch, and F. Huth. 1989. Carcinogenicity studies on natural and man-made fibres with the intraperitoneal test in rats. In: Non-Occupational Exposure to Mineral Fibres. IARC Scientific Publications No. 90. Lyon: IARC. 173–179.

Potter, R.M., and S.M. Mattson. 1991. Glass fiber dissolution in physiological saline solution. Glastech. Ber. 64(1): 16–28.

Renne, R.A., S.R. Eldridge, T.R. Lewis, and D.L. Stevens. 1985. Fibrogenic potential of intratracheally instilled quartz, ferric oxide, fibrous glass and hydrated alumina in hamsters. Toxicol. Pathol. 13(4): 306–314.

Rindel, A., E. Bach, N.O. Breum, C. Hugod, and T. Schneider. 1987. Correlating health effect with indoor air quality in kindergartens. Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health 59(4): 363–373.

Roberts, W.J. 1982. Fibres; chemical. In: M. Grayson, and D. Eckroth, eds. Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology, 3rd edition, Volume 10. New York: Wiley. 160–161.

Saracci, R., and L. Simonato. 1982. Man-made vitreous fibers and workers' health. An overview of the epidemiologic evidence. Scand. J. Work Environ. Health 8(4): 234–242.

Saracci, R., L. Simonato, E.D. Acheson, A. Andersen, P.A. Bertazzi, J. Claude, N. Charnay, J. Esteve, R.R. Frentzel-Beyme, M.J. Gardner, O.M. Jensen, R. Maasing, J.H. Olsen, L.H.I. Teppo, P. Westerholm, and C. Zocchetti. 1984. The IARC mortality and cancer incidence study of MMMF production workers. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 1. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 280–310.

Schneider, T. 1986. Man-made mineral fibers and other fibers in the air and in settled dust. Environ. Int. 12(1-4): 61-65.

Schneider, T., and G.R. Lundqvist. 1986. Man-made mineral fibres in the indoor, non-industrial environment. Building and Environment 21(3/4): 129–133.

Schneider, T., O. Nielsen, P. Bredsdorff, and P. Linde. 1990. Dust in buildings with man-made mineral fiber ceiling boards. Scand. J. Work Environ. Health 16(6): 434–439.

Scholze, H., and R. Conradt. 1987. An *in vitro* study of the chemical durability of siliceous fibres. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 683–692.

Scholze, H. 1988. Durability investigations on siliceous man-made mineral fibers: a critical review. Glastech. Ber. $\overline{61}(6)$: 161-171.

Shannon, H.S., E. Jamieson, J.A. Julian, D.C.F. Muir, and C. Walsh. 1987. Mortality experience of Ontario glass fibre workers — extended follow-up. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31 (4B): 657–662.

Shannon, H.S., E. Jamieson, J.A. Julian, and D.C.F. Muir. 1990. Mortality of glass filament (textile) workers. Br. J. Ind. Med. 47(8): 533–536.

Simonato, L., A.C. Fletcher, J.W. Cherrie, A. Andersen, P. Bertazzi, N. Charnay, J. Claude, J. Dodgson, J. Esteve, R. Frentzel-Beyme, M.J. Gardner, O. Jensen, J. Olsen, L. Teppo, R. Winkelmann, P. Westerholm, P.D. Winter, C. Zocchetti, and R. Saracci. 1987. The International Agency for Research on Cancer historical cohort study of MMMF production workers in seven European countries: extension of the follow-up. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 603–623.

Sincock, A.M., J.D. Delhanty, and G. Casey. 1982. A comparison of the cytogenetic response to asbestos and glass fibre in Chinese hamster and human cell lines. Demonstration of growth inhibition in primary human fibroblasts. Mutat. Res. 101: 257–268.

Sixt, R., B. Bake, G. Abrahamsson, and G. Thiringer. 1983. Lung function of sheet metal workers exposed to fiber glass. Scand. J. Work Environ. Health 9(1): 9–14.

Smith, D.M., L.W. Ortiz, and R.F. Archuleta. 1984. Long-term exposure of Syrian hamsters and Osborne-Mendel rats to aerosolized 0.45 µm mean diameter fibrous glass. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22,1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 253–272.

Smith, D.M., L.W. Ortiz, R.F. Archuleta, and N.F. Johnson. 1987. Long-term health effects in hamsters and rats exposed chronically to man-made vitreous fibres. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 31(4B): 731–754.

Spurny, K., F. Pott, W. Stober, H. Opiela, J. Schormann, and G. Weiss. 1983. On the chemical changes of asbestos fibers and MMMFs in biological residence and in the environment. Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J. 44(11): 833–845.

Stahuljak-Beritic, D., Z. Skuric, F. Valic, and B. Mark. 1982. Respiratory symptoms, ventilatory function, and lung X-ray changes in rock wool workers. Acta Med. Jug. 36: 333–342.

Stanton, M.F., M. Layard, A. Tegeris, E. Miller, M. May, and E. Kent. 1977. Carcinogenicity of fibrous glass: pleural response in the rat in relation to fiber dimension. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 58(3): 587–603.

Stanton, M.F., M. Layard, A. Tegeris, E. Miller, M. May, E. Morgan, and A. Smith. 1981. Relation of particle dimension to carcinogenicity in amphibole asbestoses and other fibrous minerals. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 67(5): 965–975.

Switala, E.D. 1993a. Personal communication. Owens-Corning Fiberglas Corporation, Toledo, Ohio.

Switala, E.D. 1993b. Personal communication. Owens-Corning Fiberglas Corporation, Toledo, Ohio.

Tiesler, H. 1983. Produkionsbedingte Emissionen bei der Herstellung kunstlicher Mineralfasern (KMF). VDI-Berichte Nr. 475: 383–388.

TIMA (Thermal Insulation Manufacturers Association). 1991. Man-Made Vitreous Fibers: Nomenclature, Chemical and Physical Properties. Stamford, Connecticut. 72 pp.

TIMA (Thermal Insulation Manufacturers Association). 1992. Refractory Ceramic Fiber (RCF) Emissions from Domestic Production Facilities and Related Matters: Phase I, Final Report. Prepared on behalf of Thermal Insulation Manufacturers Association, April 20, 1992, Stamford, Connecticut.

TIMA (Thermal Insulation Manufacturers Association). 1993. Update on Rock and Slag Wool Research – 24 Month Results. Report to U.S. EPA Office of Toxic Substances. EPA File Numbers 8E HQ-0692-0553 and OTS-0692-0854.

TIMA/MIMA (Thermal Insulation Manufacturers Association/Mineral Insulation Manufacturers Association). 1990. Summary of Respirable Man-Made Mineral Fiber Air Emissions. Unpublished report submitted to the U.S. EPA, Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards, Durham, North Carolina, by the Thermal Insulation Manufacturers Association/Mineral Insulation Manufacturers Association (TIMA/MIMA), March 1990.

Toft, P., and M.E. Meek. 1986. Human exposure to asbestos in the environment. In: J.N. Lester, R. Perry, and R.M. Sterritt, eds. Chemicals in the Environment. Proceedings of an International Conference, 1986, Lisbon. London: Selper Ltd. 492–500.

Utidjian, M., and W.C. Cooper. 1976. Human epidemiologic studies with emphasis on chronic pulmonary effects. In: Occupational Exposure to Fibrous Glass. Proceedings of a Symposium, June 26–27, 1974, College Park, Maryland, Washington: U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare.

Van Asseldonk, L. 1993. Personal communication. Ontario Ministry of the Environment, Sarnia, Ontario.

van der Wal, J.F., R. Ebens, and J. Tempelman. 1987. Man-made mineral fibres in homes caused by thermal insulation. Atmos. Environ. 21(1): 13–19.

Verbeck, S.J.A., E.M.M. Buise-van Unnik, and K.E. Malten. 1981. Itching in office workers from glass fibres. Contact Dermatit. 7: 354.

Vu, V.T. 1992. Refractory ceramic fibers: EPA's risk assessment and regulatory status. In: The Toxicology Forum. 1992 Annual Winter Meeting. February 17–19, 1992, Washington, D.C. Caset Associates, Fairfax, Virginia. 400–419.

Wagner, J.C., G. Berry, and V. Timbrell. 1973. Mesotheliomata in rats after inoculation with asbestos and other materials. Br. J. Cancer 28: 173–185.

Wagner, J.C., G.B. Berry, and J.W. Skidmore. 1976. Studies on the carcinogenic effects of fiberglass of different diameters following intrapleural inoculation in experimental animals. In: Occupational Exposure to Fibrous Glass. Proceedings of a Symposium. Washington, U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare. 193–197. NIOSH Publication No. 76-151. NTIS Publication No. PB-258-869.

Wagner, J.C., G.B. Berry, R.J. Hill, D.E. Munday, and J.W. Skidmore. 1984. Animal experiments with MMM(V)F – effects of inhalation and intrapleural inoculation in rats. In: Biological Effects of Man-Made Mineral Fibres. Proceedings of a WHO/IARC Conference in association with JEMRB and TIMA, April 20–22, 1982, Copenhagen, Volume 2. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. 209–233.

WHO (World Health Organization). 1988. Man-made Mineral Fibres. Environmental Health Criteria 77. International Programme on Chemical Safety. Geneva: WHO. 168 pp.

WHO (World Health Organization). 1993. Selected Synthetic Organic Fibres. International Programme on Chemical Safety. Geneva: WHO [in press].

WHO/EURO (World Health Organization/Regional Office for Europe). 1985. Reference Method for Measuring Airborne Man-made Mineral Fibres (MMMF). Environmental Health Report No. 4. Prepared by the WHO/EURO Technical Committee for Monitoring and Evaluating Airborne MMMF. Copenhagen: World Health Organization, Regional Office for Europe. 55 pp.

Wong, O., D. Foliart, and L.S. Trent. 1991. A case-control study of lung cancer in a cohort of workers potentially exposed to slag wool fibres. Br. J. Ind. Med. 48(12): 818–824.

Wright, G.W. 1968. Airborne fibrous glass particles: chest roentgenograms of persons with prolonged exposure. Arch. Environ. Health 16(2): 175–181.

Wright, G.W., and M. Kuschner. 1977. The influence of varying lengths of glass and asbestos fibres on tissue response in guinea-pigs. In: W.H. Walton, ed. Inhaled Particles, IV. Proceedings of an International Symposium, September 22–26, 1975, Edinburgh. Oxford: Pergamon Press. 455–472. In: WHO (World Health Organization). 1988. Man-made Mineral Fibres. Environmental Health Criteria 77. International Programme on Chemical Safety. Geneva: WHO. 168 pp.

Young, J. 1991. Properties, applications, and manufacture of man-made mineral fibres. In: D. Liddell, and K. Miller, eds., Mineral Fibers and Health. Boca Raton. CRC Press. 37–53.

Canada. Environment Canada Mineral fibres (man-made vitreous fibres)

LIBRARY CANADA CENTRE FOR INLAND WATERS 867 LAKESHORE ROAD BURLINGTON, ONTARIO, CANADA L7R 4A6